Doctoral thesis for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy

NEW ROLES OF FILAMINS IN CELL SIGNALING, TRANSCRIPTION AND ORGAN DEVELOPMENT

Xianghua Zhou

Department of Medical Biochemistry and Cell Biology, Institute of Biomedicine and The Wallenberg Laboratory, Sahlgrenska Center for Cardiovascular and Metabolic Research at Sahlgrenska Academy



UNIVERSITY OF GOTHENBURG

2009

A doctoral thesis at a university in Sweden is produced either as a monograph or as a collection of papers. In the latter case, the introductory part constitutes the formal thesis, which summarizes the accompanying papers. These have already been published or are in manuscript at various stages (in press, submitted, or in manuscript).

> Printed by Geson Hylte Tryck Göteborg, Sweden, 2009 ISBN 978-91-628-7726-2

ABSTRACT

Filamins are large actin-binding proteins that stabilize delicate three-dimensional actin networks and link them to cellular membranes. They integrate cell architectural and signaling functions and are essential for cell locomotion and development. This thesis includes studies of two abundantly expressed filamin members, filamin A (FLNA) and B (FLNB).

FLNA has recently been shown to bind to the proteins that are related to cell motility and are implicated in diseases. The number of known FLNA interacting proteins is increasing, thus a complete understanding of the role of FLNA in diseases still requires intensive study. We hypoxia-inducible identified factor -1α (HIF-1 α), a transcription factor, as a novel interacting partner of FLNA and studied the influence of their interaction on HIF-1 α signaling in FLNA-deficient and FLNAexpressing human tumor cells. At hypoxia, cleavage of FLNA by calpain was induced. The cleaved C-terminal fragment interacted with HIF-1 α and facilitated nuclear translocation and transactivation activity of consequence, FLNA-HIF-1α. As а deficient tumor cells produced less VEGF-A and exhibited an impaired ability to induce proliferation and migration of endothelial cells. In addition, we discovered that the interaction between FLNA and another transcription factor SMAD2 partially regulates c-MET expression. *FLNA*deficient tumor cells expressed less c-MET and displayed impairments in c-MET signaling and hepatocyte growth factorinduced cellular migration. These results suggest that FLNA is important for cellular motility and may influence tumor growth by regulating angiogenesis and tumor metastasis in response to chemoattractants.

FLNB mutations in humans are associated with devastating congenital malformations. However, the causal role of FLNB in these genetic disorders is unknown. Using a gene-trapping technique, we generated a mouse model of Flnbdeficiency, which led to a high embryonic lethality. A few Flnb-deficient mice that reached term displayed severe skeletal malformations and disorganized microvasculature. Flnb-deficiency impaired the cell motility of embryonic fibroblasts, which may partly explain the observed developmental consequences. Generation of in vivo and in vitro models of Flnbdeficiency will advance our understanding of the biological importance of FLNB in organ development and disease progression.

Our studies provide clear evidence that cytoskeletal proteins such as filamins are involved in cell signaling, transcription and organ development.

Keywords: filamins; F-actin-binding proteins; cell movement; integrins; GTP phosphohydrolases; genetic diseases, inborn; mice, knockout; hypoxia-inducible factor 1; vascular endothelial cell growth factor A; proto-oncogene proteins c-met; Smad2 protein; hepatocyte growth factor; cartilage; osteogenesis; neovascularization; neoplasm metastasis

LIST OF PUBLICATIONS

The thesis is based upon the following papers, referred to in the text by their roman numerals:

Paper I Filamin A promotes VEGF-A activity through the HIF-1α-mediated hypoxic response

Xiaowei Zheng*, Xianghua Zhou*, Meit Björndahl, Hidetaka Uramoto, Teresa Pereira, Lakshmanan Ganesh, Elizabeth G. Nabel, Yihai Cao, Jan Borén, Lorenz Poellinger, and Levent M. Akyürek

*Equal contribution to the paper

Under revision

Paper II Filamin A regulates c-MET signaling via SMAD2

Xianghua Zhou, Aslı Toylu, Neşe Atabey, Carl-Henrik Heldin, Gisela Nilsson, Jan Borén, Martin O. Bergö, and Levent M. Akyürek

Submitted

Paper III Filamin B deficiency in mice results in skeletal malformations and impaired microvascular development

Xianghua Zhou, Fei Tian, Johan Sandzén, Renhai Cao, Emilie Flaberg, Laszlo Szekely, Yihai Cao, Claes Ohlsson, Martin O. Bergö, Jan Borén, and Levent M. Akyürek

PNAS 2007; 104: 3919-3924

ABBREVIATIONS

ABD	F-actin binding domain
ABP	Actin-binding protein
AOI, AOIII	Atelosteogenesis I and III phenotypes
AR	Androgen receptor
BD	Boomerang dysplasia
СН	Calponin homology
ES	Embryonic stem cells
F-actin	Filamentous actin
FILIP	Filamin A interacting protein
FILIP1L	Filamin A interacting protein 1-like
FLN	Human filamin protein
FLN	Human filamin gene
Fln	Mouse filamin protein
Fln	Mouse filamin gene
$Flnb^{+/+}$	<i>Flnb</i> -wild type
$Flnb^{+/-}$	Flnb-heterozygous
$Flnb^{-/-}$	Flnb-deficient
FMD	Frontometaphyseal dysplasia
GAP	GTPase-activating protein
GEF	Guanine nucleotide-exchange factor
GTPase	GTP phosphohydrolase
HGF	Hepatocyte growth factor
HIF-1a	Hypoxia-inducible factor-1a
HRE	Hypoxia-response element
MAPK	Mitogen-activated protein kinase
MAP2K	Mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase
MAP3K	Mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase kinase
MEF	Mouse embryonic fibroblast
MNS	Melnick-Needles syndrome
OPD	Otopalatodigital syndrome
PAE	Porcine aortic endothelial cell
PAK1	Serine/threonine kinase p21-activated kinase-1
PVNH	Periventricular nodular heterotopia
SCT	Spondylocarpotarsal syndrome
TAD	Transactivation domain
TGF - β	Transforming growth factor-β
VEGFA	Vascular endothelial cell growth factor-A gene
VEGF-A	Vascular endothelial cell growth factor-A protein
VEGFR	Vascular endothelial cell growth factor receptor
VZ	Ventricular zone
XMVD	X-linked myxoid valvular dystrophy

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT ····································		
LIST OF PUBLICATIONS5		
ABBREVIATIONS 6		
1 INTRODUCTION ······9		
1.1 Structural properties of filamins 9 1.2 Filamin family 10 1.2.1 Filamins form both homodimers and heterodimers 11 1.2.2 Splice variants increase the diversity of filamins 11 1.3 Filamins crosslink F-actin 11 1.4 Filamins regulate cell migration 12 1.4.1 Filamins mediate integrin signaling 13 1.4.2 Filamins coordinate signaling of small GTPases 14 1.4.3 Filamins regulate migration of multiple cell types 14 1.5 Filamins regulate transcriptional activity 16 1.6 Filamins are associated with human genetic diseases 17 1.7 Cellular and animal models of filamin deficiency 19 1.7.1 Human melanoma cells deficient for FLNA 19 1.7.2 Mouse models of filamin deficiency 19		
2 AIM OF THE THESIS 21		
3 METHODOLOGICAL CONSIDERATIONS		
4 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION 25		
 4.1 FLNA promotes VEGF-A activity through the HIF-1α-mediated hypoxic response (Paper I)		
 4.1.2 Hypoxid-induced cleavage of TENA increases nuclear localization and function of HIF-1α······26 4.1.3 FLNA-deficient cells show impaired promoter activity and secretion of VEGF-A······26 		
4.2 FLNA regulates c-MET signaling via SMAD2 (Paper II)		
4.2.2 FLNA deficiency impairs HGF-induced cell migration and invasion		

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	4.2.3 FLNA and SMAD2 cooperatively regulate c-MET
	expression and function29
	4.2.4 Flna-deficient mouse embryonic fibroblasts exhibit
	reduced c-MET levels and impaired migration
	4.3 <i>Flnb</i> deficiency in mice results in skeletal malformations
	and impaired microvascular development (Paper III)
	4.3.1 Flnb deficiency causes embryonic lethality
	4.3.2 Flnb-deficient mice develop severe skeletal malformations… 30
	4.3.3 Flnb deficiency impairs vascular development
	4.3.4 Flnb deficiency reduces migration of embryonic fibroblasts ··· 32
5	CONCLUDING REMARKS
6	PERSPECTIVES
7	ACKNOWLEDGMENTS ····································
8	REFERENCES ····································

1 INTRODUCTION

Organization of the actin cytoskeleton mediated by actin-binding proteins (ABP) is not only essential for the formation and maintenance of cell shape but also dynamically regulates cellular morphology and locomotion in response to external stimuli [1]. The first filamin was discovered accidentally as a novel actin-binding protein during an attempt to isolate myosin from rabbit macrophages in 1975 [2]. It could efficiently precipitate purified muscle actin in solution [3] and was subsequently determined to be a potent filamentous actin (F-actin) crosslinking protein [4, 5]. Intracellularly, filamins crosslink cortical F-actin into a dynamic orthogonal network, thereby conferring membrane integrity and defending cells against mechanical stress. In addition to F-actin, filamins bind to numerous other proteins such as transmembrane receptors and signaling molecules, providing scaffolding functions and regulating multiple cellular behaviors. Due to their diverse functionality in humans, deleterious mutations in filamin genes can cause a wide range of developmental malformations in the brain, bone, limbs, and heart [6].

1.1 Structural properties of filamins

Vertebrate filamins are elongated dimeric V-shaped proteins with two large (240-280 kDa) polypeptide chains. Each monomeric chain of filamins comprises an Factin-binding domain (ABD) at the Nterminus and a rod segment consisting of up to 24 homologous repeats of ~96 amino acid residues which adopt an immunoglobulin-like fold (Ig repeats). Two hinge domains interrupt the 24 Ig repeats into two rod domains between repeats 15 and 16 (hinge 1, H1) and separate the Cterminal dimerization domain from the actin-bindng region between repeats 23 and 24 (hinge 2, H2). The C-terminal dimerization domain associates two filamin monomers and anchors F-actin to the cell membrane through transmembrane receptors (Fig. 1).

ABD represents a key aspect of filamin subunit attachment to F-actin. The competitive binding of Ca²⁺-calmodulin to ABD dissociates filamin from F-actin [7] and deletion of ABD from filamin subunits greatly diminishes its gelation activity in actin solution [8]. ABD consists of two calponin homology (CH) domains (CH1 & CH2) separated by a linker, which conform to other F-actin-binding proteins. The tandem organization of CH domains determines the binding capacity



Figure 1. Structure of filamins includes the N-terminal actin-binding domain, C-terminal dimerization domain, and 24 Ig repeats disrupted by hinge 1 and 2 domains.

of two adjacent actin molecules and thus may determine the binding specificity towards F-actin [9]. A conserved hydrophobic region of the CH1 domain corresponding to amino acids 121-147 of filamin is the primary binding site for F-actin [10]. The amino acid residues of actin which bind to filamin overlap with those of several other ABPs including α-actinin, myosin, tropomyosin and caldesmon [11]. This explains how filamin can compete with other proteins for binding to actin. Both ABD and actin undergo structural rearrangements upon binding to each other which implies that binding of an ABD could affect the shape of F-actin.

The long-range Ig repeats provide not only additional affinity towards F-actin but also intrinsic flexibility of actin networks in response to mechanical stresses. Ig repeats 9-15 containing an F-actinbinding domain are necessary for high avidity F-actin binding. The flexibility of Ig repeats 1–8 enables repeats 9–15 to find the proper alignments of actin monomers in F-actin downstream from the initial binding sites. The overall linearity and flexibility of rod domain 1 can accommodate the twist in the helix groove of F-actin to facilitate binding. Ig repeats 16-24 do not bind F-actin, which renders nearly a third of filamin subunit contour length available for reversible unfolding and partially accounts for the prestress-mediated increase in elasticity of F-actin networks [8]. They are also potentially free to interact with other partner proteins, which may explain why most partner interactions are observed at this site. The two hinge regions of human filamin have increased amino acid diversity and their length enables the whole rod to be more flexible and even to crosslink widely dispersed actin filaments at perpendicular angles. For instance, H1 is required for maintaining the

viscoelastic properties of actin networks against stresses [12]. Moreover, the hinge regions represent proteolysis sites that are cleaved by Ca^{2+} -dependent protease calpain, producing the 200 kDa N-terminal and 90 kDa C-terminal fragments [13]. This suggests a regulatory mechanism on filamin functions.

Dimerization amplifies the actinbinding avidity of filamin monomers and permits cross-linking of perpendicular Factin into T-, X- or L-shaped junctions. Ig repeat 24 is necessary and sufficient to confer the self-association of two filamin subunits and inclusion of the preceding H2 region increases the efficiency of dimerization [14]. Each filamin subunit binds to only one F-actin. When the unbound filamin subunit engages the second F-actin positioned in the correct orientation, the apparent affinity of the interaction increases markedly [8]. The dissociation constant for the Ig repeat 24 dimer is on the order of the cellular filamin concentration, which implies that regulation of monomer-dimer equilibrium could be functionally important [15].

1.2 Filamin family

Filamins in mammals comprise a family of three members: filamin A (FLNA), filamin B (FLNB) and filamin C (FLNC). The three filamin genes are highly conserved and filamin proteins show about 70% overall amino acid identity, with greater divergence being observed at the two hinge regions with 45% identity [9]. Both human FLNA and mouse Flna genes are located on the X chromosome, whereas human FLNB and FLNC are on autosomal chromosomes 3 and 7, respectively, and mouse Flnb and Flnc at chromosomes 14 and 6, respectively. FLNA mutations can cause X -chromosome-linked genetic diseases

which differentiate them from the diseases caused by *FLNB* and *FLNC* mutations. All three filamins are widely expressed during development. In adults, FLNA is the most abundant isoform and FLNC expression is mainly restricted to skeletal and cardiac muscle cells [16].

1.2.1 Filamins form both homodimers and heterodimers

All three isoforms of filamins can form homodimers via their C-terminal dimerization domain. Even proteolytically cleaved C-terminal fragments of filamins can keep the dimer form [17, 18]. However, different filamin isoforms have been observed to be expressed simultaneously in many cell types, including endothelial cells and pericytes [19]. Considering the very similar protein structures of filamin isoforms, their co-existence in the same cell raises an interesting question: can these isoforms form heterodimers? In fact, FLNA and FLNB have been shown to be highly expressed in both the leading processes and somata of migratory neurons during corticogenesis and to form FLNA-FLNB heterodimers [20]. Both the co-expression of FLNA and FLNC in Z-bodies of the early myotubes and the gradual replacement of FLNA by FLNC from the developing myofibrils suggest a transitory heterodimerization [18]. Furthermore, the heterodimer formation between FLNB and FLNC have been confirmed by mixing recombinant C-terminal fragments of different filamin isoforms in vitro [14]. The heterodimerization of filamin isoforms adds another layer of complexity to filamin family. It raises the possibility that individual filamin isoforms serve compensatory functions for the other family members or extend their functionality through isoform-specific binding to cell surface proteins.

1.2.2 Splice variants increase the diversity of filamins

The diversity of filamin family is increased by the alternative splicing. Most of the internal deletions or substitutions occur at rod domain 2, which seems to be inessential for the actin-binding, but may affect the binding to other interacting partners. The H1 domain is lacking in some splice variants of human FLNB [21] and FLNC [22], as well as in mouse Flnc. Since H1 confers flexibility to the dimeric filamin molecule, the absence of H1 may affect the orthogonal crosslinking pattern. Chicken filamin that lacks the H1 region promotes actin crosslinking into parallel bundles [23]. The expression of splice variants of filamins exhibits tissue specificity and different cellular localization. In the thyroid, the predominant isoform is FLNB containing H1, but FLNC lacking H1 [21, 22]. In myotubes, deletion of H1 is required for the localization of FLNB at the tips of actin stress fibers [24]. This may, therefore, result in a functional discrepancy between filamin isoforms, such as FLNB lacking accelerates the differentiation of H1 myoblast cells into myotubes compared to the canonical isoform [24]. This raises the possibility that these variants have specialized functions within different tissues or cells, and play an unprecedented role in the subtle regulation of actin dynamics and organization.

1.3 Filamins crosslink F-actin

Two main types of actin-crosslinkers, the Arp2/3 complex and FLNA, are associated with branched actin networks. The Arp2/3 complex anchors the pointed ends of newly formed filaments to the existing filament at angles of 70 degrees and thus allows the elongation of free barbed ends

[25]. The Arp2/3 complex has been considered to be the main actin-filament crosslinker in cortical cytoplasm. However, Arp2/3 complex-mediated branching of F-actin is metastable, can dissociate, and is insufficient by itself to maintain the mechanical stability at the leading edge of cells. In contrast, FLNA mediates a more robust F-actin network. Most likely, the Arp2/3 complex initiates F-actin branching and subsequently FLNA stabilizes the dendritic network [26].

FLNA crosslinks actin-filament efficiently and a single FLNA dimer per actin filament is sufficient to induce gelation [27]. The actin networks built by filamin comprise a mostly perpendicular F-actin organization. Interestingly, the type of actin filament organization depends on the molar ratio of filamin to actin. An increase in this ratio leads to tighter F-actin networks [28]. The formation of parallel bundles of actin filaments is prompted when this ratio is high (from 1:10 to 1:50), while a ratio of 1:150 to 1:740 leads to the formation of orthogonal actin networks, depending on the source of filamin [4, 29]. This suggests a dual role of filamin in controling simultaneously both the architecture and mechanics of F-actin networks [30]. Filamin localizes to both actin-rich lamellae and actin stress fibers of adherent cells [31]. At the leading edge of motile cells, FLNA is present at the X, Y, and T junctions of the three-dimensional orthogonal networks of short actin filaments [26]. This is the region where fast remodeling of the actin cytoskeleton is required; however, reasonably high stiffness is also required to allow for net pushing forces produced by polymerizing actin against the cell membrane [32]. The combined orthogonal architecture and stiffness could readily be provided by low filamin concentrations. In contrast, stable F-actin bundles lying on the ventral side of adherent cells require high contractility, which can be provided in part by high filamin concentrations. The filamin concentration at the cellular edge is indeed not as high as the local concentration in F-actin bundles [26, 31]. This implies that the spatial distribution, level of expression, and even the activation for actin-binding of filamin may contribute to stabilization and remodeling of cortical actin during cell motility.

1.4 Filamins regulate cell migration

Cell migration is essential for both embryonic development and homeostasis. It also influences many pathological processes, including vascular disease, chronic inflammatory disease, and tumor formation and metastasis. This highly orchestrated migration process involves the following steps: polarization and protrusion in the direction of movement, formation of adhesion complexes to stabilize the protrusion, and retraction and release of the attachments at the rear. The turnover and reorganisation of the actin cytoskeleton are the driving forces of cell migration. Filamins exist in various motile cells at both the leading edge and the rear of polarized cells. They influence both cell protrusion and retraction by directly regulating actin cytoskeletal remodeling. In addition, filamins bind to a large number of diverse proteins and, so far, more than 70 filamin-binding partners have been reported [33]. Many filamin-interacting proteins have great functional importance on the regulation of cell motility. Thus, the existence of filamins in the leading edge and the rear of cells may bring the interacting proteins in proximity to the sites where migration occurs and mediate their effects on cell migration.

1.4.1 Filamins mediate integrin signaling

The ability of adhesion receptors to transmit biochemical signals and mechanical forces across cell membranes depends on interactions with the actin cytoskeleton. Filamins are well-positioned to mediate matrix-cytoskeletal signaling pathways by virtue of their dual binding to both F-actin and the major transmembrane adhesion receptors, integrins. Filamins interact with the cytoplasmic tails of multiple ßintegrins: integrin β_1 , which regulates endothelial cell motility, binds to both FLNA at repeats 21-24 [34] and FLNB [35]; integrin β_2 , which mediates leukocyte extravasation, binds to FLNA at repeat 21 [36]; integrin β_3 , which induces platelet aggregation, binds to FLNA; integrin β_7 , which mediates lymphocyte migration and homing, binds to FLNA at repeat 19-21 [37].

FLNA regulates cell spreading via integrin β_1 in human gingival fibroblasts and kidney cells. FLNA is recruited to the cell membrane immediately following stimulation of integrins by the extracellular matrix. As a result, FLNA may promote integrin-ligand interactions by binding the cytoplasmic domain of the integrin β_1 and facilitate ligand binding through inside-out signaling [38]. The effects between integrins and filamins are reciprocal. The mechanical stress delivered through integrin β_1 recruits both FLNA and F-actin to integrin β_1 -containing focal adhesion [39]. It also selectively activates the p38 pathway that improves FLNA promoter activity and the prolongation of its mRNA half-life in fibroblasts [38]. In contrast, blocking function of integrin β_1 reduces cell spreading and localization of FLNA to cell extensions. Reciprocally, FLNA-deficiency in human tumor cells reduces expression of endogenous integrin β_1 in the cell membrane [40]. Furthermore, the reduced FLNA expression impairs integrin β_1 -collagen binding [41].

Although FLNA is necessary for efficient cell migration, the formation of a strong link between integrin and filamin impairs migration. The influence of this interaction on cell migration seems to be a fine-tuning process regulated by both the affinity of filamin to integrins and the other integrin-binding partners. In fact, the increased binding of FLNA to integrin β_7 and β_{1A} tails impairs migration without altering focal adhesion formation or fibronectin matrix assembly [37, 42]. These effects on cell migration are ascribable to a reduction in transient membrane protrusions and cell polarization. This suggests that changing the filamin-binding affinity of β-integrin can alter membrane protrusion and cell polarization and thus cell migration [37]. It can simultaneously affect the binding capacity of other integrin partners such as talin [43] and α -actinin [36] which use binding sites on integrins that overlap with those of FLNA. FLNA may compete with these proteins for binding to integrin tails and, therefore, allow integrinfilamin interactions to impact talindependent integrin activation [37, 43]. The phosphorylation of integrins can serve as molecular switches for regulating binding between filamins and other integrin regulators. For instance, the phosphorylation of integrin β_2 can inhibit FLNA binding but allow the binding of 14-3-3 adaptor protein, thereby inducing T-cell adhesion [44].

Collectively, the binding between filamin and integrin requires an equilibrium: a sufficient degree of integrin– filamin binding stabilizes cell–matrix adhesions, while excessive binding of filamin prevents efficient actin remodeling and cell motility [41].

1.4.2 Filamins coordinate signaling of small GTPases

Following integrin binding of extracellular matrix ligands, the small GTPases are activated, leading to actin polymerization and the formation of lamellipodia and filopodia. The branched actin networks are particularly important for the formation of lamellipodia that is believed to be the actual motor that pulls cells forward. Filopodia originate from the pre-existing lamellipodial actin network that is prevented from capping and, as a result, can elongate at the leading edge of the lamellipodia.

In mammalian cells, the generation of actin-based dynamic motile structures is regulated by the small GTPases of the Rho family. FLNA interacts with both small GTPases including Rac, Rho, Cdc42 and RalA [45] and factors upstream and downstream GTPases mostly at repeats 23 and 24 of the C-terminal region. These interactions present a delicate regulatory mechanism on the activity of GTPases. The interaction between FLNA and RalA may recruit filamin into the filopodial cytoskeleton and is necessary for RalA-mediated filopodial protrusion [45]. FLNA interacts with the serine/threonine kinase p21activated kinase-1 (PAK1), a downstream effector of Rac1 and Cdc42. Reciprocally, FLNA is phosphorylated by PAK1 and PAK1 is activated by binding to FLNA which is necessary for PAK1-mediated membrane ruffling [46]. Another way to regulate PAK1 activity by FLNA is via its interaction with sphingosine kinase 1. This kinase catalyzes the phosphorylation of sphingosine to produce the potent lipid mediator sphingosine-1-phosphate which directly stimulates PAK1 kinase [47]. FLNA also forms a complex with ROCK, a Rho downstream effector and this complex co-localizes at protrusive cell membranes [48]. As the upstream regulators of GTPases, guanine nucleotide-exchange factors (GEFs) activate GTPases by promoting their exchange from GDP to GTP. FLNA associates with both Rac GEF Trio [49] and Rho GEF Lbc [50] and may regulate the spatial positioning of actin assembly. In opposition to GEFs, a variety of GTPase-activating proteins (GAPs) suppress GTPase activity by returning them to the inactive GDP-bound state. FLNA may inactivate Rho during the earliest phases of cell spreading by virtue of its ability to promote accumulation of p190RhoGAP in lipid rafts [51]. A specific GAP for Rac, FilGAP, has also been shown to interact with FLNA. This interaction is required for FilGAP to inactivate Rac, to suppress leading edge protrusion and to promote cell retraction [52].

In summary, FLNA anchors GTPase signaling factors in proximity to the cell membrane where the conversion between GDP and GTP occurs, acts as a scaffold for these factors and coordinates their actin -remodeling activities. During cell protrusion, Trio activates Rac and stimulates actin assembly through PAK and other pathways. Simultaneously, Rho is inactivated by the accumulation of P190RhoGAP in the cell membrane [51]. During cell retraction, activation of Rho by Lbc stimulates ROCK activity. Active ROCK phosphorylates and stimulates FilGAP to inactivate Rac. In addition, ROCK phosphorylates and activates myosin II to promote contractile activity [30].

1.4.3 Filamins regulate migration of multiple cell types

Besides integrins and GTPases, a number of other filamin interacting partners can regulate the cell motility via filaminmediated cell signaling in a broad range of circumstances.

In cerebral cortical neurons, FLNA mutations prevent cellular migration and cause human periventricular nodular heterotopia (PVNH) [53]. Therefore, studies have been particularly focused on the functional importance of filamin on neuron migration. In the developing neocortex, most excitatory neurons travel from the ventricular zone (VZ) to the cortical plate, which is an essential process in corticogenesis. The precise regulation of FLNA level in VZ appears to control the initiation of neuron migration. FLNA-interacting protein (FILIP), which is restricted to the VZ in the developing neocortex, induces FLNA degradation in VZ. This suggests a switch mechanism to control the start of neocortical cell migration from VZ [54-56]. The mitogen-activated protein kinases (MAPKs) have recently been suggested as another switch mechanism to regulate FLNA level [57, 58]. MAPKs are activated via signaling cascades involving MAPK kinases (MAP2K) that are in turn activated by MAP2K kinases (MAP3K). One of the MAP2Ks, MKK4 (SEK1) physically interacts with FLNA [59] and mediates MEKK4 (one of the MAP3Ks) signaling [57]. MEKK4 knockout mice [57] frequently develop PVNH with similar phenotypes to those caused by FLNA mutations. MEKK4 deficiency both enhances FLNA expression in the developing forebrain and induces the FLNA phosphorylation on Ser2152 that confers resistance to calpain cleavage [46] and further elevates FLNA level. Overexpression of FLNA prevents neurons from migrating away from the VZ surface [57]. These results are consistent with the inhibiting function of high FLNA level on β integrin function [37] and emphasize the point that either excessively low or excessively high FLNA levels impair neuron migration.

In the vasculature, FLNA may play important roles in development and pathological processes. FLNA directly binds to tissue factor which contributes to the regulation of blood vessel development in early embryogenesis and displays an independent manner of regulating cell adhesion and spreading [60]. Recent evidence supports a role for FLNA on fully differentiated vascular wall cell types. The G proteinnucleotide receptorcoupled P2Y₂ mediated spreading and migration of aortic smooth muscle cells is impaired when this receptor loses the interaction with FLNA [61]. ECSM2, an exclusively endothelialspecific surface protein, interacts with FLNA and regulates endothelial chemotaxis and tube formation [62]. These studies implicate a role for FLNA in angiogenesis via modulation of the actin cytoskeleton.

In tumors, FLNA may play roles in both regulation of vasculature and cancer cell metastasis. Inhibiting angiogenesis has been a major therapeutic strategy for cancer treatment. In endothelial cells, endostatin, an inhibitor of angiogenesis, upregulates the expression of FILIP 1-like (FILIP1L). Targeted expression of an active FILIP1L mutant in tumor vasculature inhibits tumor growth in vivo potentially through inhibition of FLNA-bridged cytoskeletal remodeling and cell migration [63]. Moreover, FLNA regulates tumor cell metastasis. The oncogenic protein caveolin-1 interacts with FLNA and protranscription and motes both AKTmediated Ser2152 phosphorylation of FLNA in human breast cancer cells. This specifies a novel mechanism for FLNA in mediating the effects of caveolin-1 on IGF -1-induced cancer cell migration [64]. On the other hand, the local association of FLNA with carcinoembryonic antigenrelated cell adhesion molecule strengthens

the cell-cell contact and thus presents a negative effect on the tumor cell metastasis [65].

1.5 Filamins regulate transcriptional activity

There is recent evidence for the involvement of filamins in transcriptional regulation. One way for filamins to regulate transcriptional activity is through the activation or retention of transcription factors in cytoplasm. FLNA interacts with SMAD2 and SMAD5, positively regulating their receptor-induced phosphorylation and thus nuclear accumulation [66]. However, the between FLNA and either binding PEBP2\beta/CBF\beta, the subunit of the heterodimeric transcription factor PEBP2/ CBF [67, 68], or $p73\alpha$, a transcription regulator [69], retains them in the cytoplasm and implicates transcriptional repression.

Interestingly, a small fraction of full length FLNA resides in the nucleus of human skin fibroblasts and HeLa cells, where it participates in DNA damage response through a nuclear interaction with BRCA2 [70]. This unanticipated finding raises the possibility that FLNA may affect transcription factors in the nucleus. It has been demonstrated that the regulation of FOXC1 transcriptional activity is mediated through multiple interactions with both FLNA and the transcriptional regulator PBX1 [71]. The full length FLNA efficiently carries PBX1 into the nucleus where the FOXC1-PBX1 transcriptional inhibitory complex forms.

However, nuclear transport of FLNA is still controversial. In androgendependent prostate cancer cells, a 90 kDa proteolytic fragment cleaved by calpain is actually localized to the nucleus. In contrast, in its androgen-independent subline, FLNA fails to be cleaved and remains cytoplasmic [72]. Whether the small amount of full length FLNA in the nucleus is below the limit of detection is unknown. But this observation of only cleaved FLNA in nucleus is consistent with the finding that the calpain-cleaved fragment facilitates nuclear translocation of androgen receptor (AR), a transcription factor that regulates sexual differentiation. Nuclear presence of the FLNA fragment interferes with the interdomain interactions and coactivator binding of the AR and thus represses the transactivation activity of AR [73, 74].

By interacting with transcription factors, filamins may regulate the expression of growth factors that induce cell motility via autocrine or paracrine signaling. In Paper I of this thesis, we discovered a novel interaction between FLNA and hypoxiainducible factor-1 α (HIF-1 α). HIF-1 α /aryl hydrocarbon receptor nuclear translocator complex mediates the adaption of mammalian cells to low levels of oxygen by activating a network of target genes [75, 76]. At normoxia, HIF-1a protein is targeted for degradation by the von Hippel-Lindau tumor suppressor protein acting as an E3 ubiquitin ligase following hydroxylation of proline residues [77]. Upon exposure to hypoxia, the hydroxylase activity is inhibited, resulting in the stabilization of HIF- 1α protein. HIF- 1α is then translocated into the nucleus by a process that is not completely understood, to bind to the hypoxiaresponse element (HRE) and activate transcription of target genes, including vascular endothelial cell growth factor A (VEGFA) [78]. HIF-1a has two transactivation domains (TAD). The capacity of the N-terminal and C-terminal TAD is differentially regulated by O₂ tension, where constitutes the N-TAD an oxygendependent degradation box and the C-TAD functions in a strictly hypoxia-inducible

fashion [79]. In contrast to the repressive impact of cleaved FLNA on AR transcriptional activity, we found that this fragment facilitates nuclear translocation of HIF-1 α and promotes its transactivation activity. Consequently, it induces the production of VEGF-A that acts as an important chemoattractant to regulate endothelial cell migration and proliferation.

FLNA may also regulate the expression of transmembrane receptors by interacting with transcription factors, thus altering the cellular response to the extracelluar signals including growth factors. In Paper II of this thesis, we found that c-MET expression and phosphorylation are impaired in FLNA-deficient human tumor cells. c-MET tyrosine kinase is a cell surface receptor for hepatocyte growth factor (HGF), a pleiotropic cytokine that induces promigratory and mitogenic signals [80]. The mature form of the c-MET receptor is a heterodimeric protein consisting of a 45 kDa extracellular α-subunit linked by disulfide bonds to a 145 kDa β-subunit [81]. The β -subunit spans the membrane and contains a catalytic kinase domain as well as a number of tyrosine phosphorylation sites in its cytoplamic region. Binding of HGF to c-MET triggers transphosphorylation of two tyrosine residues (Tyr1234 and 1235) in the kinase domain followed by phosphorylation of two other tyrosine residues (Tyr1349 and 1356) in the multiple docking site. A group of signaling molecules and/or adaptor proteins is then recruited to the cytoplasmic domain and multiple docking sites of c-MET. This action leads to the activation of several subsequent signaling cascades that form a complete network of intra- and extracellular responses. Activation of c-MET by HGF induces diverse biological events, such as scattering, invasion, proliferation and branching depending on the different

combinations of signaling pathways and/or differences in magnitude of responses [82]. In human cancers, c-MET germ-line missense, activating and somatic mutations have been identified [83], but the most frequent occurrence is the aberrant expression of c-MET associated with metastatic phenotype [81]. In our study, we found that c-MET expression is up-regulated by FLNA partially through the action of transcription factor SMAD2. FLNA binds to SMAD2 and facilitates its transport into nucleus [66] where SMAD2 activates c-MET by binding to a putative SMAD binding element in the *c*-MET promoter [84]. This indicates a novel mechanism by which FLNA regulates c-MET signaling and thus the cellular response to HGF.

1.6 Filamins are associated with human genetic diseases

The versatile functions of filamins in regulating cell motility and signaling suggested that their mutation may cause a large spectrum of human disorders. Indeed, null and specific missense mutations in *FLNA* or *FLNB* cause a wide range of developmental malformations of the brain, bone, limbs, and heart in human [6].

Null mutations in *FLNA* cause an Xchromosome-linked brain malformation known as PVNH. Neurons in PVNH patients fail to undergo radial migration from the VZ to form the six-layered neocortex during fetal development [53]. X-linked PVNH is mainly confined to females, indicating a predominant prenatal lethality for males who are hemizygous for *FLNA* mutations [85]. PVNH can result from abnormal mRNA splicing or truncation of the FLNA protein into different sizes [53, 86, 87], leading to loss-of-function mutations. FLNA levels are higher in the brains of mouse embryos and human fetuses, but

reduced at postnatal ages [53]. As FLNA is essential for cell migration, mutations of FLNA in neurons may impair neuronal migration to appropriate anatomical sites during development and thus provide a plausible explanation for the occurrence of PVNH [6]. However, not all clinical observations can be explained by the impact of cell migration. For instance, a number of non-central nervous system phenotypes are recognized in PVNH patients, including a high incidence of cardiovascular abnormalities such as patent ductus arteriosus, minor cardiac malformations, aortic aneurysms, premature strokes, and apparent hypercoagulable state in females [53, 88]. Very rarely live born males have lethal vascular defects and intractable haemorrhage [6]. Current understanding of the molecular mechanisms underlying these cardiovascular symptoms is still quite poor.

Clustered missense mutations in FLNA have been identified in a diverse spectrum of congenital malformations in humans, including otopalatodigital syndrome (OPD), frontometaphyseal dysplasia (FMD) and Melnick-Needles syndrome (MNS) [89]. The syndromes certainly overlap between OPD, MNS and FMD with generalized dysplasia involving craniofacial structures, digits and long bones. However, the clusters of genetic mutations associated with various syndromes are strikingly segregated in FLNA protein [6]. The patterns of FLNA mutations, Xchromosome inactivation and phenotypic manifestations indicate that they have gain -of-function effects [89, 90]. Mutations clustered in the CH2 domain are predicted to increase the actin binding of FLNA, thereby either disorganizing actin or creating toxic products that function in a dominant-negative fashion. However, FLNA repeats 10, 14 and 15, which contain many of the missense mutations in OPD spectrum disorders, are less characterized in terms of their functions and binding partners [6]. Remarkably, the phenotypes of OPD, MNS and FMD caused by missense mutations are entirely distinct from PVNH. Almost none of these disorders are associated with PVNH or any other definable cerebral disturbance in neuronal migration [6]. It suggests that distinct developmental mechanisms underlie the two groups of disorders.

Recently, X-linked myxoid valvular dystrophies (XMVD) in the heart have also been linked to specific mutations in FLNA [91]. XMVD are frequently the cause of valvular disease and anomalies, including mitral valve prolapse, and mitral and aortic regurgitation. However, no signs of PVNH, OPD, FMD, or MNS are found in these patients. FLNA may contribute to these myxomatous changes in the cardiac valves by regulation of transforming growth factor- β (TGF- β) signaling through its interaction with SMADs [66, 92]. Defective signaling cascades that involve members of the TGF- β superfamily have been described in impaired remodeling of cardiac valves during development.

Similar to mutations in FLNA, FLNB mutations produce diverse phenotypes depending on the nature and location of the mutation. Nonsense mutations of FLNB can result in autosomal recessive spondylocarpotarsal syndrome (SCT), which is characterized by short stature and vertebral, carpal and tarsal fusions [93]. Some SCT patients with FLNB mutations exhibit narrowing of retinal vessels, in addition to severe skeletal malformations [94]. SCT patients are homozygous with respect to the mutations which result in truncations or absence of FLNB protein. Missense mutations cause autosomal dominant Boomerang dysplasia (BD), Larsen syndrome and

atelosteogenesis I and III phenotypes (AOI, AOIII). BD is a perinatal lethal osteochondro-dysplasia, characterized by the absence or hypo-ossification of the limb bones and vertebrae [95]. Larsen syndrome is a genetically heterogeneous disorder characterized by multiple joint dislocations, craniofacial abnormalities and accessory carpal bones. AOI and AOIII are autosomal dominant lethal skeletal dysplasias with vertebral abnormalitites, disharmonious skeletal maturation, poorly modelled long bones and joint dislocations [93]. Intense FLNB expression at the cleavage furrow of dividing chondrocytes indicates that some mutations in FLNB confer a defect in chondrocyte division, possibly accelerating apoptosis [93].

It is interesting to note that the phenotypes of *FLNB* mutation-caused disorders have some overlap with the OPD spectrum diseases caused by *FLNA* mutations. This may be explained by the fact that FLNA and FLNB are both widely expressed and are highly similar in both structure and molecular interactions. The potential genetic and functional redundancy and compensation between these two filamin isoforms thus add another layer of complexity to our understanding of the human diseases caused by filamin mutations [6].

1.7 Cellular and animal models of filamin deficiency

The actin-gelation function of filamins was originally discovered using *in vitro* purified actin solutions. The identification of *FLNA*-deficient human melanoma cells has dramatically prompted the field of filamin biology research to determine both the actin-binding properties and the interacting partners of FLNA in living cells. Very recently, mouse models of filamin deficiency for all three isoforms have been reported [35, 96-101]. Subsequently, primary cells including fibroblasts, endothelial cells and chondrocytes have been extracted from embryos [35, 97, 98, 100]. The generation of both *in vivo* mouse models and primary cell lines will definitely advance our understanding of the molecular functions and biological consequences of filamins during embryonic development. This will facilitate deciphering of human congenital disorders caused by filamin mutations.

1.7.1 Human melanoma cells deficient for FLNA

From seven human melanoma cell lines, Cunningham et al. identified three lines lacking FLNA protein due to markedly reduced FLNA mRNA levels [102]. Asymmetrical spreading to form lamellae is exhibited by FLNA-containing cell lines, but not those that are FLNA-deficient. Cells from all FLNA-deficient lines display extensive, continuous blebbing of the plasma cell membrane, poor pseudopod protrusion and impaired motility. A few stable FLNAexpressing cell lines have been generated by transfecting an LK444 vector containing the full-length FLNA coding sequence driven by the human β -actin promoter into one of the three FLNA-deficient lines (designated M2). FLNA-restored cells migrated up to five times more than M2 cells through a porous membrane in response to a gradient of chemoattractant. One of the FLNA-transfected lines, designated M2A7 (or A7), possesses a physiological molar ratio of FLNA to actin and is widely used in the studies of FLNA [102].

1.7.2 Mouse models of filamin deficiency

In 2006, one chemically-induced and one genetically-modified mouse model of *Flna*

deficiency were reported from independent laboratories. In a screen for dominant eye mutations induced bv N-ethyl-Nnitrosourea, a nonsense mutation which maps to the Flna gene (Y2388X in Ig repeat 22), designated Dilp2, results in the absence of Flna [99]. This loss-of-function mutation causes mild skeletal abnormalities in female carrier mice. In males, high lethality occurs because of incomplete septation of the heart during gestation and is accompanied by other cardiac, skeletal and palate defects. The genetically-modified mouse model was produced by a conditional knockout strategy by cross-breeding *Flna*-floxed females with β -actin Cre males. In this model, an early truncation at amino acid 121 in CH1 domain results in complete loss of Flna. Flna heterozygous knockout females are viable, but no male hemizygous embryos reach term [100]. Embryonic lethality is caused by severe cardiac structural defects involving ventricles, atria, and outflow tracts, as well as widespread aberrant vascular patterning. These abnormalities in cardiac morphogenesis are the most common phenotypes exhibited in both models of Flna deficiency. The migration of Flna-deficient fibroblasts is not affected, but a cell motility-independent function of Flna in cellcell contacts and adherens junctions during organ development has been shown in endothelial cells [100]. The observed palatal and sternal defects in the chemicallyinduced model share some similarities with the clinical symptoms observed in human OPD syndrome associated with FLNA missense mutations. However, the major human phenotype PVNH caused by FLNA loss-of-function has not been observed in chemically-induced Flna knockout mice. This may be explained by the compensatory action of Flnb in the absence of Flna,

as FLNA and FLNB are co-expressed and form heterodimers within neurons during periods of neuronal migration [20].

The high sequence identity between FLNA and FLNB makes it motivating to compare biological functions of filamin isoforms in in vivo models. In Paper III of this thesis, we generated a mouse model of Flnb deficiency. We observed embryonic lethality and severe skeletal malformations, including scoliotic and kyphotic spines, lack of intervertebral discs, fusion of vertebral bodies, and reduced hyaline matrices in extremities, thorax and vertebrae in a few homozygous Flnb-deficient mice that reached term. The coupled malformations in the vasculature included rudimentary vascular appearance particularly in the central nervous system and disorganized microvascular patterning around the vertebral column, although these vascular malformations were less severe as compared with those seen in Flna-deficient mice [97]. Following our report, three additional Flnb-deficient mouse models have been published from independent laboratories [35, 96, 98]. A detailed discussion comparing these models is given in the Results and Discussion.

Similar to *Flnb* mutant mice, *Flnc* mutant mice have severely reduced birth weights [101] and die shortly after birth, owing to respiratory failure. Flnc expression is specific to cardiac and skeletal muscle. Despite expression of Flnc expression in the heart, they do not show cardiovascular developmental phenotypes. However, consistent with the expression of Flnc in skeletal muscle, the mutant mice show fewer muscle fibers and primary myotubes, indicating defects in primary myogenesis. This model suggests that Flnc has a crucial role in muscle development and maintenance of muscle structural integrity.

2 AIM OF THE THESIS

Filamins have been recently recognized as versatile signaling scaffolds via interactions with a large number of cellular proteins with great functional diversity. In this thesis, I intended to identify novel interacting partners of filamins and filaminregulated signaling pathways that could reveal novel functions of filamins and provide a better understanding of filaminassociated molecular signaling. Filamin mutations cause a wide range of human genetic diseases. To understand the cellular and molecular mechanisms underlying these human diseases, I aimed to generate mice and cell lines deficient in filamins.

This thesis is organized into three scientific reports, and intended to address the following questions:

Paper I:

How does FLNA modulate cellular response to hypoxia by regulating HIF-1α transcriptional activity?

Paper II:

How does FLNA influence c-MET signaling and HGF-induced cell migration?

Paper III:

Can *Flnb* deficiency mouse model mimic *FLNB* mutation-caused human diseases? What is the mechanism underlying *Flnb* deficiency-induced malformations?

3 METHODOLOGICAL CONSIDERATIONS

Cell culture

The following cell lines and primary cells were used in this thesis: FLNA-deficient M2 and FLNA-expressing A7 human melanoma cells, COS-1 fibroblasts, PAE cells expressing either VEGF receptor 1 (VEGFR1) or VEGFR2, NIH3T3, primary Flna wild-type and knockout, Flnb wildand heterozygous homozygous type, knockout mouse embryonic fibroblasts. All cells were cultured in a 5% CO₂ incubator at 37°C. Oxygen tension was either 140 mm Hg (21% O₂ [vol/vol], normoxia) or 7 mm Hg (1% O₂ [vol/vol], hypoxia).

Gene expression: RT-PCR and real-time RT-PCR

Total RNA was extracted from either cells or tissues. cDNA was synthesized from total RNA by reverse transcription and submitted to either conventional or realtime PCR.

RT-PCR followed by agarose gel electrophoresis and ethidium bromide staining was used to measure *c-MET* (Paper II), and *Flna* and *Flnb* (Paper III) transcripts. *18S* rRNA transcript was used as internal control.

Real time RT-PCR was used to measure human *VEGFA*, *PGK* and *GLUT3* transcripts (Paper I). Expression of β -actin or *18S* rRNA was included as internal loading control.

Protein quantification: Western blotting and ELISA

In Western blotting, either whole cell, nuclear or cytosolic extracts from cells or tissues were used. In Paper I, protein levels of FLAG- or HA-tagged FLNA and HIF-1 α , and endogenous HIF-1 α and FLNA were measured. Actin was used as the in-

ternal loading control for whole cell extracts, YY1 for nuclear extracts, and paxillin for cytosolic extracts. Immunoprecipitation was employed to concentrate lowlevel HIF-1 α protein before immunoblotting. Protein levels of c-MET, phosphorylated-c-MET (p-c-MET), AKT, p-AKT, ERK1/2, p-ERK1/2, SMAD2, and p-SMAD2 were measured in Paper II. Either actin or GAPDH were used as the internal loading control for whole cell extracts. In Paper III, protein levels of Flnb and RhoA were measured, whereas actin was used as the internal loading control for whole cell extracts.

ELISA was used to quantify secreted VEGF-A level in culture medium of M2 and A7 cells (Paper I) and GTP-bound form of RhoA and Rac from cell extracts of embryonic fibroblasts (Paper III).

Protein expression: histological analysis

Immunohistochemical or immunofluorescence staining were used to detect the localization and expression pattern of proteins in either cells or tissues. In Paper I, intracellular localization of FLNA in M2, A7, and COS-1 cells was visualized with TRITC-conjugated secondary antibody. In Paper III, formaldehyde-fixed and paraffin -embedded sections were stained for Flnb, CD31, and LYVE-1 (a lymphatic endothelial cell marker). Whole mount CD31 staining was used to visualize mouse embryonic vasculature.

Non-immunohistochemical staining techniques included phalloidin staining to visualize F-actin of endothelial cells (Paper I) and MEF (Paper III), X-gal staining to detect expression of inserted β -geo gene which represents the endogenous expression of Flnb in frozen *Flnb*-heterozygous

or homozygous knockout embryos or tissues (Paper III).

Protein-protein interaction: yeast twohybrid screening and co-immunoprecipitation

In yeast two-hybrid screening, a GAL4based system was used to screen a human T-cell cDNA library to identify novel proteins interacting with HIF-1 α . The Nterminal 984-bp (1-328 aa) fragment of human HIF-1 α cloned into pGBKT7 was used as bait (Paper I).

Co-immunoprecipitation was used to examine the interaction between FLNA and HIF-1 α and to map the domains of HIF-1 α that interact with the C-terminus of FLNA in Paper I, and to examine the interaction between FLNA and SMAD2 in Paper II.

Cell migration and invasion: Boyden chamber and wound-healing assays

In Boyden chamber assays, a cell suspension in serum free or low serum medium was added into the upper chamber and a chemoattractant was added into the lower chamber, which is isolated from upper chamber by a porous membrane. In Paper I, PAE cells migrated towards M2- or A7conditioned culture medium. In Paper II, M2 or A7 cells migrated towards gradient of HGF. In Paper III, Flnb wild-type or knockout MEF migrated towards 10% serum medium. The number of cells that migrated through the holes was counted as an index of cell migration. In Paper II, the number of M2 or A7 cells that migrated through a Matrigel-coated membrane towards an HGF gradient was used as an index of cell invision.

In Paper II, a wound-healing assay was used to measure cell motility of *Flnb* wild-type or knockout MEF in addition to Boyden chamber assay. In this assay, no gradient of chemoattractant was applied. Cells in this assay must disrupt cell-cell contacts during migration, while in the Boyden chamber assay, cells are not in contact with each other.

Cell growth: proliferation and colony formation assays

The proliferation assay referred to anchorage-dependent cell growth, in which adherent cells were seeded on cell culture dishes and counted daily for up to 4 days. In Paper I, PAE cells were cultured in M2or A7-conditioned medium. In Paper II, M2 or A7 cells were cultured in medium with or without HGF supplement.

The colony formation assay referred to anchorage-independent cell growth. In Paper II, M2 or A7 cells were cultured in agarose gel containing HGF and the number and size of colonies were counted at day 10.

Regulation of protein expression: plasmid and siRNA transfection

Plasmid vectors were transfected into cells to overexpress the following proteins. In Paper I, plasmids encoding HA-FLNA Cterminus were transfected into M2 cells. Plasmids encoding HA-tagged C-terminal FLNA and Flag-tagged HIF-1 α were cotransfected into NIH3T3 cells to study FLNA-HIF-1a interaction. Plasmids encoding either pFLAG-mHIF-1a (1-390 aa), pFLAG/GAL4-mHIF-lα (392–622 aa), or pFLAG/GAL4-mHIF-la (531-822 aa) were co-transfected with HA-tagged FLNA C-terminus into 293 cells to map the domains of HIF-1 α that interact with FLNA C-terminus. In Paper II, plasmids encoding SMAD2 and FLNA were transfected into M2 or A7 cells.

pGFP-HIF-1 α was transfected into M2, A7, or COS-1 cells to visualize intracellular localization of HIF-1 α (Paper I). To modify cleavage of FLNA by calpain, the full-length of FLAG-tagged wild-type FLNA was used for mutagenesis studies to produce calpain-resistant FLNA constructs including pFLNA- Δ H1 encoding FLNA lacking H1 region, mut1 construct encoding FLNA with Q1760G single amino acid mutaion, and mut2 construct encoding FLNA with both Y1761G and T1762G mutaions. These plasmids were transfected into M2 cells to study the consequence of calpain cleavage (Paper I).

siRNA FLNA was transfected to knockdown FLNA expression in A7 cells (Paper I).

Promoter activity: luciferase assay

Luciferase reporter assays were used to measure promoter activity which reflects transcriptional activity. In Paper I. luciferase-expressing plasmids driven by either HRE- or VEGFA-promoter were transfected into M2, A7, or COS-1 cells. To normalize transfection efficiency, a β gal reporter plasmid was co-transfected. In Paper II, a plasmid vector driven by the *c*-MET-promoter which encodes firefly luciferase was transfected into M2 cells. In this assay, transfection efficiency was controlled with pRL-SV40 encoding Renilla luciferase

A GAL4 reporter assay was used to detect the N-TAD and C-TAD activity of HIF-1 α (Paper I). In this assay, a GAL4-responsive luciferase plasmid was co-transfected with either pFLAG-GAL4/mHIF-1 α (531–584 aa) encoding N-TAD or pFLAG-GAL4/mHIF-1 α (772–822 aa) encoding C-TAD into M2 and A7 cells.

Production of *Flnb*-deficient mice and genotyping

The mouse ES cell line (BCB085 from strain 129/Ola) with an insertional mutation in *Flnb* caused by a β -geo-containing gene-trapping vector (pGT11xf) was obtained from BayGenomics. The insertional mutation occurred in intron 20 which encodes the immunoglobulin-like domain repeat 16 just after hinge domain 1. The ES cells were injected into C57BL/6 blastocysts to create chimeric mice which were then bred with wild-type C57Bl/6 mice to heterozygous generate Flnb-deficient mice. All animal experiments were approved by the local animal ethical committee. Genomic DNA (10-20 µg) from tail biopsies or yolk sacs of embryos was genotyped by PCR.

Bone and cartilage analyses

In Paper III, a mixture of alcian blue and alizarin red was used to stain cartilage as blue and bone as red color in mouse embryos or in pups. Dual X-Ray absorptiometry was performed to measure areal bone mineral density of the mid-diaphyseal area of tibia *ex vivo*. Peripheral quantitative computerized tomography (pQCT) was performed to determine trabecular volumetrical bone mineral density *ex vivo*.

Statistical analysis

At least three independent samples were included in each study to perform statistical analysis. Mean \pm SD values were given. For comparison of one dependent variable between two groups, Student's *t*test was used.

4 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

In this thesis, we identified a novel interaction of FLNA with a hypoxia responsive transcriptional factor, HIF-1 α (Paper I), discovered a novel mechanism for FLNA in regulating c-MET-mediated intracellular signaling (Paper II), and established for the first time the *Flnb* knockout mouse model (Paper III).

4.1 FLNA promotes VEGF-A activity through the HIF-1α-mediated hypoxic response (Paper I)

FLNA, classically recognized as a cytoskeletal protein, has been recently shown to interact with a number of transcription factors and regulate their nuclear translocation [66, 73]. Here, we identified a novel interaction between FLNA and HIF-1 α , and provided new evidence for the involvement of cytoskeletal proteins in hypoxic transcriptional regulation. In *FLNA*deficient cells, we demonstrated an impaired functional activity of HIF-1 α compared with *FLNA*-positive cells, resulting in decreased *VEGFA* promoter activity and VEGF-A secretion.

4.1.1 FLNA-deficient cells exhibit impaired nuclear localization and transactivation activity of HIF-1a at hypoxia

We first identified FLNA as a HIF-1 α binding protein in a yeast two-hybrid screen and confirmed the interaction by a series of co-immunoprecipitation studies. The interaction sites were mapped to the N -terminus of HIF-1 α (1–390 aa) and Cterminus of FLNA.

Nuclear accumulation of HIF-1 α is regulated by hypoxia due to either facili-

tated nuclear import or inhibition of nuclear export [103]. It has been previously reported that FLNA is involved in the nuclear translocation of other transcription factors such as androgen receptor [73]. To determine the effect of FLNA deficiency on the nuclear localization of HIF-1 α , we overexpressed HIF-1a in FLNA-deficient and -expressing cells and studied its intracellular distribution by confocal microscopy. Upon hypoxia treatment, FLNAexpressing cells exhibited an exclusively nuclear distribution of HIF-1 α while there was no dramatic change in HIF-1α distribution in FLNA-deficient cells. These observations indicated that nuclear translocation of HIF-1 α and/or the nuclear retention of HIF-1α at hypoxia was impaired in cells lacking FLNA. Moreover, endogenous HIF-1 α protein levels were higher in the cytoplasm of FLNA-deficient cells when compared with FLNA-expressing cells, whereas FLNA-expressing cells presented a higher level of HIF-1 α protein in the nucleus at hypoxia. The degradation of the HIF-1 α protein is another major process in the regulation of HIF-1 α signaling. We demonstrated that the half-life of the HIF- 1α protein was approximately the same between FLNA-deficient and -expressing cells, indicating that FLNA does not interfere with HIF-1 α degradation. These results demonstrate that FLNA facilitates nuclear localization of HIF-1 α at hypoxia while not affecting its stability at normoxia.

We studied the impact of FLNA on the transactivation function of HIF-1 α by determining the *HRE* activity in cells kept at normoxia or hypoxia. The response to hypoxia-dependent induction was much higher in *FLNA*-expressing cells compared

to FLNA-deficient cells, indicating that FLNA increases the transactivation function of HIF-1 α . We further proved that the hypoxia-induced transactivation activity of HIF-1a N-TAD and even C-TAD was impaired in FLNA-deficient cells, although a direct interaction between C-terminal HIF-1α and FLNA was not shown. This indicates that FLNA can potentiate the transactivation activity of HIF-1 α , which is independent of its impact on nuclear localization of HIF-1a. FLNA may participate in the recruitment of coactivator proteins to these HIF-1 α transactivation domains. In fact, a direct interaction of FLNA with pVHL that binds to N-TAD has been shown [104].

4.1.2 Hypoxia-induced cleavage of FLNA increases nuclear localization and function of HIF-1α

We detected both the full-length and cleaved C-terminal fragment of FLNA in the nucleus, however, the full-length FLNA was predominantly present in the cytosol. The cleaved fragment of FLNA was bound to HIF-1 α in the nucleus at hypoxia. We found that hypoxia-inducible generation of the nuclear form of FLNA was calpain-dependent, which is in agreement with earlier studies showing that calpain efficiently cleaves FLNA at the H1 region [13] and that hypoxia upregulates calpain activity [105]. Using confocal microscopy, we observed that FLNA was colocalized with HIF-1 α in the nuclear compartment of cells treated with hypoxia. These results show that the calpain-cleaved fragment of FLNA is a nuclear protein that, in contrast to full-length FLNA, is upregulated by hypoxia.

To investigate the effects of the cleaved FLNA fragment on HIF-1 α signaling, we treated cells with calpain inhibitor

and studied the subcellular localization of HIF-1 α . Inhibition of calpain activity at hypoxia resulted in decreases in nuclear localization of HIF-1 α and HRE activity in a dose-dependent manner, indicating that the cleaved form of FLNA is required to achieve maximal transactivation by HIF-1α. Overexpression of the C-terminal fragment of FLNA spanning the rod-domain repeats 20-24 was sufficient to increase hypoxia-inducible transcriptional activity of HIF-1a in FLNA-deficient cells. FLNA can also be cleaved by caspases, producing fragments of similar size [106]. To differentiate fragments cleaved by calpain versus caspase, we created single amino acid mutations within the H1 domain which specifically abolished cleavage of FLNA by calpain. Overexpression of this mutated FLNA protein reduced mRNA and protein levels of the HIF-1 α target gene, VEGFA. Taken together, these results suggest that the cleaved fragment of FLNA plays an important role in regulating HIF-1 α signaling.

4.1.3 FLNA-deficient cells show impaired promoter activity and secretion of VEGF-A

In response to hypoxia, VEGF-A expression is induced through the increased transcription following the binding of HIF-1a to the HRE in the VEGFA promoter [107]. As FLNA deficiency impaired HIF-1a signaling, the promoter activity and secretion of VEGF-A were reduced in FLNAdeficient cells at both normoxia and hypoxia. Moreover, siRNA-mediated inhibition of FLNA production resulted in reduced secretion of VEGF-A. Expression of other HIF-1 α target genes, such as *PGK* and GLUT3, was also reduced following transfection with siRNA FLNA. Consequently, conditioned medium obtained from FLNA-expressing cells, which con-



Figure 2. Schematic illustration of the proposed crosstalk between FLNA and HIF-1 α signaling. A cleaved fragment of FLNA by calpain in hypoxia enhances the nuclear transport and transactivation of HIF-1 α by protein – protein interaction, resulting in increased levels of expression of HIF-1 α target genes, including *VEGFA*.

tained more VEGF-A, induced the morphology, proliferation, and migration of the endothelial cells expressing VEGFR2 but not VEGFR1. It has been suggested that VEGFR2 is the receptor that transduces functional signals of VEGF-A [108]. VEGF-A is crucial for tumor cells to recruit endothelial cells and to induce angiogenesis, thus the lack of FLNA may limit tumor growth *in vivo*.

In summary, our results show that the calpain-dependent cleavage product of FLNA is upregulated by hypoxia and is located in the nuclear compartment of cells. Based on these observations, we propose a model in which FLNA mediates a previously unrecognized mechanism of regulation of HIF- 1α function and thus control of VEGF-A activity (Fig. 2). Under hypoxic conditions, calpain activity is increased and a higher level of the cleaved C-terminal fragment of FLNA is present in the nucleus. This fragment facilitates the nuclear localization of HIF-1 α by enhancing either nuclear import or nuclear retention of HIF-1 α by protein – protein interaction within either the cytoplasm or nucleus. The consequence of this interaction is an enhanced transactivation function of HIF-1 α , resulting in increased levels of expression of HIF-1 α target genes, including *VEGFA*.

4.2 FLNA regulates c-MET signaling via SMAD2 (Paper II)

A number of interacting partners of FLNA have been shown to modulate tumor cell metastasis by regulating FLNA-bridged cell remodeling and migration [63-65]. We explored a novel mechanism by which FLNA regulates HGF-driven tumor cell migration and invasion by activating its receptor, c-MET.

4.2.1 FLNA deficiency decreases c-MET expression and downstream signaling

c-MET activation through overexpression of the protein due to transcriptional upregulation is associated with high risk of tumor metastasis [109]. First, we demonstrated that FLNA-deficient tumor cells expressed significantly lower levels of c-MET mRNA and active form of c-MET compared to FLNA-expressing cells. To examine the downstream signaling pathways, we studied the phosphorylation of c-MET, which is fundamental for the broad biological functions involving c-MET kinase activity. We found that the phosphorylation of Tyr1234/1235 was reduced upon HGF stimulation in FLNA-deficient tumor cells compared to FLNA-expressing The phosphorylation of tumor cells. Tyr1234/1235 is required for full catalytic activity of c-MET to phosphorylate tyrosines outside the catalytic domain [110]. The decreased phosphorylation on these tyrosines may thus impair phosphorylation in the multidocking sites and the recruitment of the downstream signaling components.

Among the several major c-MET downstream signaling pathways, the PI3K-AKT pathway is associated with cell motility, while the RAS pathway via ERK/ MAPK mediates HGF-induced cell scattering and proliferation. We found that *FLNA* -expressing cells responded to HGF treatment with a sustained activation of AKT while *FLNA*-deficient cells did not respond at all. On the other hand, we found that the constitutive levels of phosphorylated ERK1/2 were lower in *FLNA*-expressing cells compared to *FLNA*-deficient cells, which is in agreement with other studies [111]. However, in response to HGF, *FLNA*-expressing cells exhibited a remarkable transient increase in ERK1/2 phosphorylation. As sustained activation of ERK1/2 is required for transducing c-MET signals, the transiently induced ERK1/2 activation that we observed may be not a major effect, but rather indicate that *FLNA* -expressing cells are more sensitive than *FLNA*-deficient cells to HGF stimulation. These data imply that FLNA specifically regulates HGF-induced cell motility.

4.2.2 FLNA deficiency impairs HGFinduced cell migration and invasion

Melanomas that occur in Hgf transgenic mice display a striking correlation between high metastatic potential and levels of overexpressed c-Met [112]. The reduced expression of c-MET expression and PI3K -Akt signaling that we observed in FLNAdeficient melanoma cells may indicate a reduced metastatic ability of these cells. We showed that both the migration and invasion of FLNA-deficient tumor cells towards a gradient of HGF were impaired. Neither the proliferation of FLNA-deficient nor FLNA-expressing melanoma cells was altered by HGF treatment. These results are consistent with an earlier study showing that HGF efficiently supports melanocyte growth in vitro only in combination with basic-fibroblast growth factor while HGF itself is sufficient to stimulate the motility of normal human melanocytes [113]. In the colony formation assay, FLNA-deficient cells formed smaller colonies without affecting their number in the presence of HGF. These data suggest that the impact of FLNA on anchorageindependent cell growth is mediated by different pathways and mechanisms.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION



Figure 3. Schematic illustration of the proposed crosstalk between FLNA and c-MET signaling. FLNA induces c-MET expression and signaling by increased phosphorylation of SMAD2 and mediates HGF-induced cell migration.

4.2.3 FLNA and SMAD2 cooperatively regulate c-MET expression and function

It has been shown that FLNA binds to SMAD2, facilitates its transport into nucleus [66] and that SMAD2 regulates *c-MET* transcription by binding to its promoter [84]. Compared with FLNA-expressing cells, FLNA-deficient cells showed a decreased level of phosphorylated SMAD2. We confirmed the physical interaction of FLNA with SMAD2. The reduced promoter activity of *c-MET* in *FLNA*-deficient cells was significantly increased by transfection of plasmid vectors driving either SMAD2 or FLNA alone, or in combination. Finally, we observed that FLNA-deficient tumor cells exhibited enhanced migration after overexpression of either SMAD2 or FLNA.

4.2.4 Flna-deficient mouse embryonic fibroblasts exhibit reduced c-Met levels and impaired migration

To confirm the impact of Flna on the relative levels of endogenous c-Met and phosphorylated Smad2 in another cell line, we studied c-Met activity in immortalized wild-type and *Flna*-deficient MEF and assayed these cells for HGF-induced migration. Similar to *FLNA*-deficient cells, *Flna*deficient MEF exhibited a low level of active c-Met and Smad2. The migratory ability of *Flna*-deficient MEF was impaired.

In summary, FLNA induces c-MET expression via increased phosphorylation of SMAD2 and subsequent downstream c-MET signaling cascades. As a consequence of *FLNA* deficiency, HGF-induced tumor cell migration is impaired (Fig. 3).

4.3 *Flnb* deficiency in mice results in skeletal malformations and impaired microvascular development (Paper III)

To better understand how *FLNB* mutations cause human skeletal malformations, we produced *Flnb*-deficient mice and cell lines, and analyzed the consequences of *Flnb* deficiency on cell migration, the actin cytoskeleton, as well as embryonic and postnatal development. We show that *Flnb* deficiency leads to both severe skeletal malformations that recapitulate human *FLNB* disorders and impairments in microvascular development.

4.3.1 Flnb deficiency causes embryonic lethality

We generated Flnb knockout mice with 129/Ola × C57BL/6 background by a targeted disruption of Flnb in intron 20 using a gene-trapping technique. The mutant transcript was readily detected in both Flnb heterozygous and homozygous embryos indicating that a truncated protein lacking the C-teminus was likely formed. Unfortunately, we were unable to detect the truncated protein because the antibody recognized only the C-terminus of Flnb. Rare $Flnb^{-/-}$ mice that survived postnatally a few weeks developed severe skeletal malformations, while $Flnb^{+/-}$ mice exhibited normal growth rate and appeared healthy and fertile.

Following our first report of $Flnb^{-/-}$ mice, three other models were published. Zheng *et al.* used the same strategy as ours in their *Flnb* knockout model [98], while early disruptions at exon 3 and intron 3 were created in the models reported by Lu *et al.* [35] and Farrington-Rock *et al.* [96], respectively. These disruptions resulted in complete loss of Flnb protein. Although in all these models *Flnb*^{-/-} mice died early in embryonic or postnatal stages, our $Flnb^{-/-}$ mice displayed most severe lethality, which was reminiscent of the *FLNB* mutation-caused perinatal lethal disorder, BD [95].

4.3.2 Flnb-deficient mice develop severe skeletal malformations

Our $Flnb^{-/-}$ pups exhibited fusions of vertebral bodies due to the lack of intervertebral discs, which was evident already at E13.5. These vertebral anomalies likely explain their short trunk and rigid posture due to the kyphosis and scoliosis. Moreover, reduced hyaline cartilage in the ribs, metacarpal bones, phalanges and tarsal bones in our $Flnb^{-/-}$ mice may result in adfusions. These phenotypes ditional strongly suggest that Flnb is crucial for cartilage development. The short stature and fusions of vertebral, carpal and tarsal bones are evident in the human SCT disorder caused by the nonsense FLNB mutation [93].

Furthermore, we noticed that tibiae from $Flnb^{-/-}$ mice were shorter. They also displayed reduced bone mineral in the mid -diaphyseal area of tibiae and reduced cortical thickness, but the trabecular volume was not changed. This implies that *Flnb* deficiency may cause abnormal skeletal ossification in addition to the defective cartilage development.

Cartilage and bone development is initiated by differentiation of mesenchymal cells to chondrocytes. Differentiated chondrocytes have two distinct fates: one is to remain as chondrocytes to form articular cartilage; the other is to mature into hypertrophic chondrocytes to function as a template for long bone during endochondral ossification [114]. We found that Flnb was strongly expressed in the chondrocytes of developing vertebral bodies. Thus, we

speculate that Flnb acts on chondrocyte differentiation, which could therefore affect both cartilage development and bone ossification.

Zheng et al. described in their model that chondrocytes between sternebrae, which are supposed to form cartilage, undergo ectopic hypertrophy starting at P5 [98]. This results in the abnormal ossification of the cartilage and eventually leads to fusions of vertebrae and sterna. Farrington-Rock et al. reported a similar phenotype of cartilage mineralization without any difference in femur length at P60 [96]. They detected neither any gross change in the organization of the growth plate cartilage of long bone nor in the lengths of the hypertrophic, proliferative, resting, or reserve zones of the growth plate. The ectopic hypotrophy in $Flnb^{-/-}$ mice is attributed to increases in Runx2 activity. Flnb inhibits Runx2 activity, which is partially mediated through the Tgf-β-Smad3 pathway, likely by controlling phosphorylated Smad3 [98]. These proposals of ectopic cartilage mineralization give a reasonable explanation for the lack of cartilage in $Flnb^{-/-}$ adult mice. However, they cannot completely explain the impaired ossification in the long bones nor the embryonic and early postnatal lethality observed in our and Lu et al.'s models. Instead of the excessive mineralization, the $Flnb^{-/-}$ mice of Lu *et al*. exhibited overall delayed calcification and ossification which was obvious at E18.5 [35]. Similar to the shortened tibiae in our $Flnb^{-/-}$ model, the ulna and radius of their $Flnb^{-/-}$ mice were shortened and less calcified. They attributed delayed ossification to a delay in the transition from prehypertrophic to hypertrophic chondrocytes during differentiation caused by an ectopic shift of chondrocyte progenitors from the hypertrophic zone to the resting zone. Moreover, the increased apoptosis in hypertrophic

zone may explain the decreased bone width.

Most probably, Flnb functions as an important switch to determine the fate of differentiated chondrocytes to either remain as chondrocytes or undergo hypertrophy and ossification. In this way, Flnb may control both cartilage development and endochondral bone formation (Fig. 4).

4.3.3 Flnb deficiency impairs vascular development

Strong expression of Flnb in vascular endothelial cells encouraged us to study vascular development in $Flnb^{-/-}$ mice in detail. We observed a general impairment of microvascular structures in *Flnb*^{-/-} embryos at E13.5. Strikingly, the perivertebral vasculature exhibited a disorganized network. In addition, larger blood vessels, such as the middle cerebral artery, were also rudimentary. Vascular pathologies in general have not been described in human disorders caused by FLNB mutations, except that some SCT patients display a narrowing of the retinal vessels [94]. However, cardiovascular malformations are very common in human diseases caused by FLNA mutations. Considering the high structural similarity between FLNA and FLNB, and their ability to form heterodimers, loss of FLNB may potentially impair some functions of FLNA in the cardiovascular system.

Blood vessel supply plays a key role in cartilage and bone development. Hypertrophic chondrocytes secrete VEGF together with other factors to attract blood vessels, which is required for the replacement of cartilage by bone and for balancing the number of osteoblasts and osteoclasts [114]. The impaired vasculature in $Flnb^{-/-}$ mice may retard bone development by decreasing the supply of nutrients or

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION



Figure 4. Impact of Flnb on development of cartilage, bone, and vasculature. Flnb may act on differentiated chondrocytes and determine their fate to form either cartilage tissue or bone. Flnb also regulates vascular development and thus contributes to osteogenesis.

regulatory factors into the growth plate (Fig. 4).

4.3.4 Flnb-deficiency reduces migration of embryonic fibroblasts

To better understand the cellular and molecular mechanisms of Flnb in skeletal and vascular development, we studied the migration of MEF extracted from $Flnb^{-/-}$ embryos at E13.5. Migration of *Flnb*^{-/-} MEF was markedly reduced both in a Boyden chamber assay and a wound healing assay. The $Flnb^{-/-}$ MEF exhibited more disorganized actin filaments in response to serum stimulation, suggesting an important role of Flnb in regulating actin network remodeling during cell migration. As FLNA interacts with GTPases and regulates cell migration [45], we questioned whether Flnb could have a similar function. We discovered a reduced level of activated RhoA in $Flnb^{-/-}$ MEF than in $Flnb^{+/+}$ MEF, which indicates an impairment in the contraction

of actin fibers. Lu *et al.* isolated primary chondrocytes from $Flnb^{-/-}$ mice [35]. As it has been shown that FLNB interacts with integrin β_1 [24], they found that Flnb colocalizes with integrin β_1 along the chondrocyte cell periphery and induces the activity of integrin β_1 . Consequently, $Flnb^{-/-}$ chondrocytes display impaired adhesion and spreading on several extracellular substrates. Taken together, impaired cell adhesion and migration may partly explain the skeletal and vascular developmental disorders caused by *Flnb* deficiency.

 $Flnb^{-/-}$ mice reported by different groups all displayed severe skeletal malformations, similar to those seen in human genetic diseases, although there were discrepancies on whether the malformations developed in the cartilage, bone, or both. In addition, we observed some vascular defects in our $Flnb^{-/-}$ mice. Phenotypic discrepancies between the mouse models may be partly explained by the differing lengths of truncated Flnb produced and the different mouse strains used. A longer truncated Flnb can probably lead to a partial gain-of-function effect in addition to the loss-of-function effect. Such combined effects have also been observed in *FLNA*mutation patients who exhibit PVNH as well as the features of skeletal malformations [115-118]. Similarly, human disorders caused by nonsense and missense *FLNB* mutations have overlapping phenotypes. A potential *FLNB* gain-of-function could possibly alter the function of its interacting partners, such as FLNA. Therefore, *Flnb*^{-/-} mouse models that mimic human diseases caused by *FLNB* mutations will considerably advance our understanding of these complex phenotypic appearances.

5 CONCLUDING REMARKS

This thesis reveals that (1) FLNA interacts with HIF-1 α and promotes its nuclear translocation and transcriptional activity, (2) FLNA enhances c-MET expression and signaling, and (3) the *Flnb* knockout mouse model mimics *FLNB* mutationcaused human malformations and provides a mechanistic explanation.

- 1. A hypoxia-inducible fragment of FLNA increases nuclear localization of HIF-1 α and its transactivation potential. FLNA deficiency in tumor cells results in reduced secretion of VEGF-A, thereby limiting their ability to induce the migration and proliferation of endothelial cells. This provides a novel mechanism for regulating HIF-1a transcriptional activity. Furthermore, our data suggest that FLNA can induce secretion of growth factors from tumor cells by regulating the activity of transcription factors and thus influence the behavior of other cells
- 2. FLNA enhances c-MET expression partially by means of interaction with SMAD2. *FLNA* deficiency in tumor cells leads to decreases in *c-MET* signaling and cellular responses to HGF stimulation. These data provide a novel understanding of c-MET signaling. Furthermore, our data suggest that FLNA can induce expression of transmembrane receptors in tumor cells by regulating transcription factors and thus potentiate their cellular response to external stimuli.
- 3. *Flnb* deficiency is associated with embryonic lethality, severe skeletal malformations, and impaired vascular development. These phenotypes mimic human *FLNB* genetic disorders. The impaired migration of *Flnb*deficient fibroblasts provides a plausible explanation for the severe malformations, in which Flnb may be important for proper migration of cells into appropriate anatomical locations during development.

6 PERSPECTIVES

Since the discovery of filamins as actinbinding proteins, a few decades have past and the focus of filamin studies has been changing. Gradually, it was found that filamins can interact with many other molecules of great functional importance. They emerged as essential scaffolding proteins that also play roles in cell signaling. Later, filamins were shown to be associated with severe human genetic diseases which further explored their functional importance. Very recently, mouse models of filamin deficiency have been generated. Together these findings contribute to further our scientific understanding, while also raising important new issues:

- 1. The number of filamin-interacting proteins is still increasing. Particularly, many interesting binding partners of FLNB will be identified as FLNB has not been studied as intensively as FLNA. Filamin-deficient mice and isolated primary cells will help us to identify signaling pathways regulated by filamins and then to explore their new binding partners.
- 2. Missense filamin mutations cause a wide spectrum of human disorders. Whether these disorders are caused by structural perturbations of filamins or by alterations of extrinsic interactions remains to be clarified. Filamin-interacting proteins binding to the regions that manifest deleterious filamin mutations in humans are poorly characterized. Production of recombinant filamin proteins mutated at the same sites as manifested in human disorders will become important tools. Screen-

ing of interacting proteins that bind to either wild-type or mutated recombinant filamins will identify functionally important mechanisms.

- 3. Alternative splicing variants of filamins are rarely taken into account in most studies, which may explain certain functional discrepancies associated with filamins.
- 4. The post-translational modification of filamins has been considered as a crucial factor in regulating their binding to actin and other interacting partners. Various kinases including protein kinase A/B/C [119-121], ribosomal S6 kinase [122], phosphatases such as calcineurin [123], as well as proteases such as calpain [124, 125], caspase [126] and granzyme B [107] have been reported to modify filamins. A deep understanding of their functional importance still requires intensive study and will lead to the development of new strategies to modulate the functions of filamin
- 5. Filamins expressed in different cellular compartments may carry out distinct functions. For instance, it is unknown whether the nuclear existence of either full length or proteolytic fragment of filamins can affect the nuclear actin network. FLNA has been reported to be expressed on the cell surface [127] and high titers of anti-filamin antibody have been found in sera from patients [128] and mice [129]. These observations add more complexity to the biology of filamins.

7 ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This thesis was carried out at the Institute of Biomedicine and The Sahlgrenska Center for Cardiovascular and Metabolic Research, the Wallenberg Laboratory, University of Gothenburg. The major national grant sources included the University of Gothenburg, Sahlgrenska Academy Hospital, Research Council, Cancer Foundation, and Heart-Lung Foundation.

I wish to express my sincerest gratitude to all those who helped make this thesis possible, and especially to:

Levent Akyürek, my supervisor, for accepting me as your PhD student, for your great mentorship and devotion in all my work, for the enormous stimulating discussions between us not only limited in science but also in life and career, and for letting me know your family.

Jan Borén, for opening your group to me, for all the resources that you allowed me to use, for all the scientific and social activities that I joined with you and your group. *Martin Bergö*, for fruitful and inspiring discussions during the course of many experiments.

Former and present members in Levent Akyürek's laboratory, including Asli Toylu, Fei Tian, Simin Rymo, Johan Sandzén and Anna Nordin, and in Jan Borén's laboratory, including Caroline Beck, Christina Mogensen, Elin Björk, Jeanna Perman, Kristina Skålen, Malin Levin, Maria Heyden, Martin Adiels, Per Fogelstrand, Pernilla Jirholt, Thomas Larsson, and Ulf Lidberg for sharing your friendship and knowledge with me, for all the happy occasions that we enjoyed together.

Other co-authors who contributed to this thesis, including Carl-Henrik Heldin, Claes Ohlsson, Elizabeth G. Nabel, Emilie Flaberg, Gisela Nilsson, Hidetaka Uramoto, Lakshmanan Ganesh, Laszlo Szekely, Lorenz Poellinger, Meit Björndahl, Neşe Atabey, Renhai Cao, Teresa Pereira, Xiaowei Zheng, and Yihai Cao. Without your contributions, this thesis could never be completed.

Wallenberg Laboratory is a wonderful place to work, and all the people contribute to a happy and friendly atmosphere that I really enjoyed. I will always remember your help and pleasurable lunch talks with you.

My Chinese friends in Gothenburg, for your friendship and making me homefeeling in Gothenburg.

My parents, 周佐章 and 刘爱凤, my parents-in-law, 李好贤 and 邵玛莉, and my sister, 周玲玲, for the love, understanding, and support.

Finally, I owe my deepest thanks to my wife, *Xueqing Li*, and my children, *Elin* and *Lucas*. Together with you, I experienced the most wonderful moments in my life.

MASlum

Xianghua Zhou Göteborg, March 2009

8 REFERENCES

- 1. Revenu C, Athman R, Robine S, Louvard D. The co-workers of actin filaments: from cell structures to signals. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 2004; **5**: 635-646.
- 2. Hartwig JH, Stossel TP. Isolation and properties of actin, myosin, and a new actin binding protein in rabbit alveolar macrophages. *J Biol Chem* 1975; **250**: 5696-5705.
- Stossel TP, Hartwig JH. Interactions between actin, myosin, and an actin-binding protein from rabbit alveolar macrophages. Alveolar macrophage myosin Mg²⁺adenosine triphosphatase requires a cofactor for activation by actin. *J Biol Chem* 1975; 250: 5706-5712.
- Brotschi EA, Hartwig JH, Stossel TP. The gelation of actin by actin-binding protein. J Biol Chem 1978; 253: 8988-8993.
- 5. Bennett JP, Zaner KS, Stossel TP. Isolation and some properties of macrophage α actinin: evidence that it is not an actin gelling protein. *Biochemistry* 1984; **23**: 5081-5086.
- 6. Feng Y, Walsh CA. The many faces of filamin: a versatile molecular scaffold for cell motility and signalling. *Nat Cell Biol* 2004; **6**: 1034-1038.
- 7. Nakamura F, Hartwig JH, Stossel TP, Szymanski PT. Ca²⁺ and calmodulin regulate the binding of filamin A to actin filaments. *J Biol Chem* 2005; **280**: 32426-32433.
- Nakamura F, Osborn TM, Hartemink CA, Hartwig JH, Stossel TP. Structural basis of filamin A functions. *J Cell Biol* 2007; 179: 1011-1025.
- 9. van der Flier A, Sonnenberg A. Structural and functional aspects of filamins. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2001; **1538**: 99-117.
- Lebart MC, Mejean C, Casanova D, *et al.* Characterization of the actin binding site on smooth muscle filamin. *J Biol Chem* 1994; 269: 4279-4284.
- 11. McGough A. F-actin-binding proteins. *Curr Opin Struct Biol* 1998; **8**: 166-176.
- Gardel ML, Nakamura F, Hartwig JH, Crocker JC, Stossel TP, Weitz DA. Prestressed F-actin networks cross-linked by hinged filamins replicate mechanical properties of cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 2006; 103: 1762-1767.

- Fox JE, Goll DE, Reynolds CC, Phillips DR. Identification of two proteins (actin-binding protein and P235) that are hydrolyzed by endogenous Ca²⁺-dependent protease during platelet aggregation. *J Biol Chem* 1985; 260: 1060-1066.
- 14. Himmel M, Van Der Ven PF, Stocklein W, Furst DO. The limits of promiscuity: isoform-specific dimerization of filamins. *Biochemistry* 2003; **42**: 430-439.
- 15. Pudas R, Kiema TR, Butler PJ, Stewart M, Ylanne J. Structural basis for vertebrate filamin dimerization. *Structure* 2005; **13**: 111-119.
- Stossel TP, Condeelis J, Cooley L, et al. Filamins as integrators of cell mechanics and signalling. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 2001; 2: 138-145.
- 17. Weihing RR. Actin-binding and dimerization domains of HeLa cell filamin. *Biochemistry* 1988; **27**: 1865-1869.
- Hock RS, Davis G, Speicher DW. Purification of human smooth muscle filamin and characterization of structural domains and functional sites. *Biochemistry* 1990; 29: 9441-9451.
- 19. Shojaee N, Patton WF, Chung-Welch N, Su Q, Hechtman HB, Shepro D. Expression and subcellular distribution of filamin isotypes in endothelial cells and pericytes. *Electrophoresis* 1998; **19**: 323-332.
- 20. Sheen VL, Feng Y, Graham D, Takafuta T, Shapiro SS, Walsh CA. Filamin A and Filamin B are co-expressed within neurons during periods of neuronal migration and can physically interact. *Hum Mol Genet* 2002; **11**: 2845-2854.
- Xu W, Xie Z, Chung DW, Davie EW. A novel human actin-binding protein homologue that binds to platelet glycoprotein Ibα. *Blood* 1998; 92: 1268-1276.
- 22. Xie Z, Xu W, Davie EW, Chung DW. Molecular cloning of human ABPL, an actinbinding protein homologue. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 1998; **251**: 914-919.
- 23. Cortese JD, Frieden C. Microheterogeneity of actin gels formed under controlled linear shear. *J Cell Biol* 1988; **107**: 1477-1487.
- 24. van der Flier A, Kuikman I, Kramer D, *et al.* Different splice variants of filamin-B affect

myogenesis, subcellular distribution, and determine binding to integrin β subunits. *J Cell Biol* 2002; **156**: 361-376.

- 25. Mullins RD, Heuser JA, Pollard TD. The interaction of Arp2/3 complex with actin: nucleation, high affinity pointed end capping, and formation of branching networks of filaments. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 1998; **95**: 6181-6186.
- 26. Flanagan LA, Chou J, Falet H, Neujahr R, Hartwig JH, Stossel TP. Filamin A, the Arp2/3 complex, and the morphology and function of cortical actin filaments in human melanoma cells. *J Cell Biol* 2001; **155**: 511-517.
- Ito T, Suzuki A, Stossel TP. Regulation of water flow by actin-binding protein-induced actin gelatin. *Biophys J* 1992; 61: 1301-1305.
- 28. Niederman R, Amrein PC, Hartwig J. Threedimensional structure of actin filaments and of an actin gel made with actin-binding protein. *J Cell Biol* 1983; **96**: 1400-1413.
- 29. Dabrowska R, Goch A, Osinska H, Szpacenko A, Sosinski J. Dual effect of filamin on actomyosin ATPase activity. J Muscle Res Cell Motil 1985; 6: 29-42.
- Tseng Y, An KM, Esue O, Wirtz D. The bimodal role of filamin in controlling the architecture and mechanics of F-actin networks. *J Biol Chem* 2004; 279: 1819-1826.
- 31. Langanger G, de Mey J, Moeremans M, Daneels G, de Brabander M, Small JV. Ultrastructural localization of α -actinin and filamin in cultured cells with the immunogold staining (IGS) method. *J Cell Biol* 1984; **99**: 1324-1334.
- 32. Pollard TD, Borisy GG. Cellular motility driven by assembly and disassembly of actin filaments. *Cell* 2003; **112**: 453-465.
- Zhou X, Borén J, Akyürek LM. Filamins in cardiovascular development. *Trends Cardio*vasc Med 2007; 17: 222-229.
- 34. Loo DT, Kanner SB, Aruffo A. Filamin binds to the cytoplasmic domain of the β_1 integrin. Identification of amino acids responsible for this interaction. *J Biol Chem* 1998; **273**: 23304-23312.
- Lu J, Lian G, Lenkinski R, *et al.* Filamin B mutations cause chondrocyte defects in skeletal development. *Hum Mol Genet* 2007; 16: 1661-1675.
- 36. Sharma CP, Ezzell RM, Arnaout MA. Direct interaction of filamin (ABP-280) with the β_2

-integrin subunit CD18. *J Immunol* 1995; **154**: 3461-3470.

- Calderwood DA, Huttenlocher A, Kiosses WB, et al. Increased filamin binding to βintegrin cytoplasmic domains inhibits cell migration. Nat Cell Biol 2001; 3: 1060-1068.
- 38. D'Addario M, Arora PD, Fan J, Ganss B, Ellen RP, McCulloch CA. Cytoprotection against mechanical forces delivered through β_1 integrins requires induction of filamin A. *J Biol Chem* 2001; **276**: 31969-31977.
- Glogauer M, Arora P, Chou D, Janmey PA, Downey GP, McCulloch CA. The role of actin-binding protein 280 in integrindependent mechanoprotection. *J Biol Chem* 1998; 273: 1689-1698.
- 40. Meyer SC, Sanan DA, Fox JE. Role of actinbinding protein in insertion of adhesion receptors into the membrane. *J Biol Chem* 1998; **273**: 3013-3020.
- 41. Kim H, Sengupta A, Glogauer M, McCulloch CA. Filamin A regulates cell spreading and survival via β_1 integrins. *Exp Cell Res* 2008; **314**: 834-846.
- 42. Pfaff M, Liu S, Erle DJ, Ginsberg MH. Integrin β cytoplasmic domains differentially bind to cytoskeletal proteins. *J Biol Chem* 1998; **273**: 6104-6109.
- 43. Kiema T, Lad Y, Jiang P, *et al.* The molecular basis of filamin binding to integrins and competition with talin. *Mol Cell* 2006; **21**: 337-347.
- 44. Takala H, Nurminen E, Nurmi SM, *et al.* β2 integrin phosphorylation on Thr758 acts as a molecular switch to regulate 14-3-3 and filamin binding. *Blood* 2008; **112**: 1853-1862.
- 45. Ohta Y, Suzuki N, Nakamura S, Hartwig JH, Stossel TP. The small GTPase RalA targets filamin to induce filopodia. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 1999; **96**: 2122-2128.
- 46. Vadlamudi RK, Li F, Adam L, *et al.* Filamin is essential in actin cytoskeletal assembly mediated by p21-activated kinase 1. *Nat Cell Biol* 2002; **4**: 681-690.
- 47. Maceyka M, Alvarez SE, Milstien S, Spiegel S. Filamin A links sphingosine kinase 1 and sphingosine-1-phosphate receptor 1 at lamel-lipodia to orchestrate cell migration. *Mol Cell Biol* 2008; **28**: 5687-5697.
- 48. Ueda K, Ohta Y, Hosoya H. The carboxyterminal pleckstrin homology domain of ROCK interacts with filamin-A. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 2003; **301**: 886-890.

- 49. Bellanger JM, Astier C, Sardet C, Ohta Y, Stossel TP, Debant A. The Rac1- and RhoGspecific GEF domain of Trio targets filamin to remodel cytoskeletal actin. *Nat Cell Biol* 2000; **2**: 888-892.
- 50. Pi M, Spurney RF, Tu Q, Hinson T, Quarles LD. Calcium-sensing receptor activation of rho involves filamin and rho-guanine nucleotide exchange factor. *Endocrinology* 2002; **143**: 3830-3838.
- 51. Mammoto A, Huang S, Ingber DE. Filamin links cell shape and cytoskeletal structure to Rho regulation by controlling accumulation of p190RhoGAP in lipid rafts. *J Cell Sci* 2007; **120**: 456-467.
- 52. Ohta Y, Hartwig JH, Stossel TP. FilGAP, a Rho- and ROCK-regulated GAP for Rac binds filamin A to control actin remodelling. *Nat Cell Biol* 2006; **8**: 803-814.
- 53. Fox JW, Lamperti ED, Eksioglu YZ, *et al.* Mutations in filamin 1 prevent migration of cerebral cortical neurons in human periventricular heterotopia. *Neuron* 1998; **21**: 1315-1325.
- Sato M, Nagano T. Involvement of filamin A and filamin A-interacting protein (FILIP) in controlling the start and cell shape of radially migrating cortical neurons. *Anat Sci Int* 2005; 80: 19-29.
- Nagano T, Morikubo S, Sato M. Filamin A and FILIP (Filamin A-Interacting Protein) regulate cell polarity and motility in neocortical subventricular and intermediate zones during radial migration. *J Neurosci* 2004; 24: 9648-9657.
- 56. Nagano T, Yoneda T, Hatanaka Y, Kubota C, Murakami F, Sato M. Filamin Ainteracting protein (FILIP) regulates cortical cell migration out of the ventricular zone. *Nat Cell Biol* 2002; **4**: 495-501.
- Sarkisian MR, Bartley CM, Chi H, *et al.* MEKK4 signaling regulates filamin expression and neuronal migration. *Neuron* 2006; 52: 789-801.
- 58. Suetsugu S, Takenawa T. Stress-associated MAP kinase fills in the map of filaminmediated neuronal migration. *Dev Cell* 2007; **12**: 3-4.
- Marti A, Luo Z, Cunningham C, et al. Actinbinding protein-280 binds the stressactivated protein kinase (SAPK) activator SEK-1 and is required for tumor necrosis factor-alpha activation of SAPK in melanoma cells. J Biol Chem 1997; 272: 2620-2628.

- 60. Ott I, Fischer EG, Miyagi Y, Mueller BM, Ruf W. A role for tissue factor in cell adhesion and migration mediated by interaction with actin-binding protein 280. *J Cell Biol* 1998; **140**: 1241-1253.
- 61. Yu N, Erb L, Shivaji R, Weisman GA, Seye CI. Binding of the P2Y₂ nucleotide receptor to filamin A regulates migration of vascular smooth muscle cells. *Circ Res* 2008; **102**: 581-588.
- 62. Armstrong LJ, Heath VL, Sanderson S, *et al.* ECSM2, an endothelial specific filamin A binding protein that mediates chemotaxis. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2008; **28**: 1640-1646.
- 63. Kwon M, Hanna E, Lorang D, *et al.* Functional characterization of filamin A interacting protein 1-like, a novel candidate for antivascular cancer therapy. *Cancer Res* 2008; **68**: 7332-7341.
- 64. Ravid D, Chuderland D, Landsman L, Lavie Y, Reich R, Liscovitch M. Filamin A is a novel caveolin-1-dependent target in IGF-1-stimulated cancer cell migration. *Exp Cell Res* 2008; **314**: 2762-2773.
- 65. Klaile E, Muller MM, Kannicht C, Singer BB, Lucka L. CEACAM1 functionally interacts with filamin A and exerts a dual role in the regulation of cell migration. *J Cell Sci* 2005; **118**: 5513-5524.
- Sasaki A, Masuda Y, Ohta Y, Ikeda K, Watanabe K. Filamin associates with Smads and regulates transforming growth factor-β signaling. *J Biol Chem* 2001; 276: 17871-17877.
- Yoshida N, Ogata T, Tanabe K, *et al.* Filamin A-bound PEBP2β/CBFβ is retained in the cytoplasm and prevented from functioning as a partner of the Runx1 transcription factor. *Mol Cell Biol* 2005; 25: 1003-1012.
- Watanabe T, Yoshida N, Satake M. Biological implications of filamin A-bound PEBP2β/CBFβ retention in the cytoplasm. *Crit Rev Eukaryot Gene Expr* 2005; 15: 197-206.
- 69. Kim EJ, Park JS, Um SJ. Filamin A negatively regulates the transcriptional activity of p73α in the cytoplasm. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 2007; **362**: 1101-1106.
- Yuan Y, Shen Z. Interaction with BRCA2 suggests a role for filamin-1 (hsFLNa) in DNA damage response. *J Biol Chem* 2001; 276: 48318-48324.

- Berry FB, O'Neill MA, Coca-Prados M, Walter MA. FOXC1 transcriptional regulatory activity is impaired by PBX1 in a filamin A-mediated manner. *Mol Cell Biol* 2005; 25: 1415-1424.
- Wang Y, Kreisberg JI, Bedolla RG, Mikhailova M, deVere White RW, Ghosh PM. A 90 kDa fragment of filamin A promotes Casodex-induced growth inhibition in Casodex-resistant androgen receptor positive C4-2 prostate cancer cells. *Oncogene* 2007; 26: 6061-6070.
- Ozanne DM, Brady ME, Cook S, Gaughan L, Neal DE, Robson CN. Androgen receptor nuclear translocation is facilitated by the f-actin cross-linking protein filamin. *Mol Endocrinol* 2000; 14: 1618-1626.
- Loy CJ, Sim KS, Yong EL. Filamin-A fragment localizes to the nucleus to regulate androgen receptor and coactivator functions. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 2003; 100: 4562-4567.
- 75. Bruick RK. Oxygen sensing in the hypoxic response pathway: regulation of the hypoxia -inducible transcription factor. *Genes Dev* 2003; **17**: 2614-2623.
- Bracken CP, Whitelaw ML, Peet DJ. The hypoxia-inducible factors: key transcriptional regulators of hypoxic responses. *Cell Mol Life Sci* 2003; 60: 1376-1393.
- Pugh CW, Ratcliffe PJ. Regulation of angiogenesis by hypoxia: role of the HIF system. *Nat Med* 2003; 9: 677-684.
- 78. Ferrara N, Gerber HP, LeCouter J. The biology of VEGF and its receptors. *Nat Med* 2003; **9**: 669-676.
- Ruas JL, Poellinger L, Pereira T. Functional analysis of hypoxia-inducible factor-1αmediated transactivation. Identification of amino acid residues critical for transcriptional activation and/or interaction with CREB-binding protein. *J Biol Chem* 2002; 277: 38723-38730.
- Comoglio PM, Giordano S, Trusolino L. Drug development of MET inhibitors: targeting oncogene addiction and expedience. *Nat Rev Drug Discov* 2008; 7: 504-516.
- 81. Birchmeier C, Birchmeier W, Gherardi E, Vande Woude GF. Met, metastasis, motility and more. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 2003; **4**: 915-925.
- 82. Zhang YW, Vande Woude GF. HGF/SF-met signaling in the control of branching morphogenesis and invasion. *J Cell Biochem*

2003; 88: 408-417.

- Boccaccio C, Comoglio PM. Invasive growth: a MET-driven genetic programme for cancer and stem cells. *Nat Rev Cancer* 2006; 6: 637-645.
- 84. Zhang X, Yang J, Li Y, Liu Y. Both Sp1 and Smad participate in mediating TGF- β_1 induced HGF receptor expression in renal epithelial cells. *Am J Physiol Renal Physiol* 2005; **288**: F16-26.
- Eksioglu YZ, Scheffer IE, Cardenas P, et al. Periventricular heterotopia: an X-linked dominant epilepsy locus causing aberrant cerebral cortical development. *Neuron* 1996; 16: 77-87.
- Sheen VL, Dixon PH, Fox JW, *et al.* Mutations in the X-linked filamin 1 gene cause periventricular nodular heterotopia in males as well as in females. *Hum Mol Genet* 2001; 10: 1775-1783.
- 87. Moro F, Carrozzo R, Veggiotti P, *et al.* Familial periventricular heterotopia: missense and distal truncating mutations of the FLN1 gene. *Neurology* 2002; **58**: 916-921.
- 88. Kakita A, Hayashi S, Moro F, *et al.* Bilateral periventricular nodular heterotopia due to filamin 1 gene mutation: widespread glome-ruloid microvascular anomaly and dysplastic cytoarchitecture in the cerebral cortex. *Acta Neuropathol* 2002; **104**: 649-657.
- 89. Robertson SP, Twigg SR, Sutherland-Smith AJ, *et al.* Localized mutations in the gene encoding the cytoskeletal protein filamin A cause diverse malformations in humans. *Nat Genet* 2003; **33**: 487-491.
- Robertson SP. Filamin A: phenotypic diversity. *Curr Opin Genet Dev* 2005; 15: 301-307.
- 91. Kyndt F, Gueffet JP, Probst V, *et al.* Mutations in the gene encoding filamin A as a cause for familial cardiac valvular dystrophy. *Circulation* 2007; **115**: 40-49.
- Derynck R, Zhang YE. Smad-dependent and Smad-independent pathways in TGF-β family signalling. *Nature* 2003; 425: 577-584.
- 93. Krakow D, Robertson SP, King LM, et al. Mutations in the gene encoding filamin B disrupt vertebral segmentation, joint formation and skeletogenesis. Nat Genet 2004; 36: 405-410.
- 94. Steiner CE, Torriani M, Norato DY, Marques-de-Faria AP. Spondylocarpotarsal synostosis with ocular findings. *Am J Med Genet* 2000; **91**: 131-134.
- 95. Bicknell LS, Morgan T, Bonafe L, et al. Mu-

tations in FLNB cause boomerang dysplasia. *J Med Genet* 2005; **42**: e43.

- 96. Farrington-Rock C, Kirilova V, Dillard-Telm L, *et al.* Disruption of the Flnb gene in mice phenocopies the human disease spondylocarpotarsal synostosis syndrome. *Hum Mol Genet* 2008; **17**: 631-641.
- 97. Zhou X, Tian F, Sandzén J, et al. Filamin B deficiency in mice results in skeletal malformations and impaired microvascular development. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2007; 104: 3919-3924.
- Zheng L, Baek HJ, Karsenty G, Justice MJ. Filamin B represses chondrocyte hypertrophy in a Runx2/Smad3-dependent manner. J Cell Biol 2007; 178: 121-128.
- 99. Hart AW, Morgan JE, Schneider J, et al. Cardiac malformations and midline skeletal defects in mice lacking filamin A. *Hum Mol Genet* 2006; **15**: 2457-2467.
- 100. Feng Y, Chen MH, Moskowitz IP, *et al.* Filamin A (FLNA) is required for cell-cell contact in vascular development and cardiac morphogenesis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 2006; **103**: 19836-19841.
- 101. Dalkilic I, Schienda J, Thompson TG, Kunkel LM. Loss of Filamin C (FLNc) results in severe defects in myogenesis and myotube structure. *Mol Cell Biol* 2006; 26: 6522-6534.
- 102. Cunningham CC, Gorlin JB, Kwiatkowski DJ, *et al.* Actin-binding protein requirement for cortical stability and efficient locomotion. *Science* 1992; **255**: 325-327.
- 103. Kallio PJ, Okamoto K, O'Brien S, *et al.* Signal transduction in hypoxic cells: inducible nuclear translocation and recruitment of the CBP/p300 coactivator by the hypoxia-inducible factor-1alpha. *Embo J* 1998; 17: 6573-6586.
- 104. Tsuchiya H, Iseda T, Hino O. Identification of a novel protein (VBP-1) binding to the von Hippel-Lindau (VHL) tumor suppressor gene product. *Cancer Res* 1996; **56**: 2881-2885.
- 105. Zhang J, Patel JM, Block ER. Hypoxiaspecific upregulation of calpain activity and gene expression in pulmonary artery endothelial cells. *Am J Physiol* 1998; **275**: L461-468.
- 106. Browne KA, Johnstone RW, Jans DA, Trapani JA. Filamin (280-kDa actin-binding protein) is a caspase substrate and is also cleaved directly by the cytotoxic T lympho-

cyte protease granzyme B during apoptosis. *J Biol Chem* 2000; **275**: 39262-39266.

- 107. Forsythe JA, Jiang BH, Iyer NV, *et al.* Activation of vascular endothelial growth factor gene transcription by hypoxia-inducible factor 1. *Mol Cell Biol* 1996; **16**: 4604-4613.
- Björndahl M, Cao R, Eriksson A, Cao Y. Blockage of VEGF-induced angiogenesis by preventing VEGF secretion. *Circ Res* 2004; 94: 1443-1450.
- 109. Tsuda M, Davis IJ, Argani P, *et al.* TFE3 fusions activate MET signaling by transcriptional up-regulation, defining another class of tumors as candidates for therapeutic MET inhibition. *Cancer Res* 2007; **67**: 919-929.
- 110. Rodrigues GA, Park M. Autophosphorylation modulates the kinase activity and oncogenic potential of the Met receptor tyrosine kinase. *Oncogene* 1994; **9**: 2019-2027.
- 111. Zhu TN, He HJ, Kole S, *et al.* Filamin Amediated down-regulation of the exchange factor Ras-GRF1 correlates with decreased matrix metalloproteinase-9 expression in human melanoma cells. *J Biol Chem* 2007; 282: 14816-14826.
- 112. Otsuka T, Takayama H, Sharp R, *et al.* c-Met autocrine activation induces development of malignant melanoma and acquisition of the metastatic phenotype. *Cancer Res* 1998; **58**: 5157-5167.
- 113. Halaban R, Rubin JS, Funasaka Y, *et al.* Met and hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor signal transduction in normal melanocytes and melanoma cells. *Oncogene* 1992; 7: 2195-2206.
- 114. Chun JS, Oh H, Yang S, Park M. Wnt signaling in cartilage development and degeneration. *BMB Rep* 2008; **41**: 485-494.
- 115. Zenker M, Rauch A, Winterpacht A, *et al.* A dual phenotype of periventricular nodular heterotopia and frontometaphyseal dysplasia in one patient caused by a single FLNA mutation leading to two functionally different aberrant transcripts. *Am J Hum Genet* 2004; **74**: 731-737.
- 116. Guerrini R, Dobyns WB. Bilateral periventricular nodular heterotopia with mental retardation and frontonasal malformation. *Neurology* 1998; **51**: 499-503.
- 117. Musumeci SA, Ferri R, Elia M, *et al.* A new family with periventricular nodular heterotopia and peculiar dysmorphic features. A probable X-linked dominant trait. *Arch Neurol* 1997; **54**: 61-64.

- 118. Slaney SF, Chong WK, Winter RM. A new syndrome of short stature, distinctive facial features and periventricular grey matter heterotopia. *Clin Dysmorphol* 1999; **8**: 5-9.
- 119. Jay D, Garcia EJ, de la Luz Ibarra M. In situ determination of a PKA phosphorylation site in the C-terminal region of filamin. *Mol Cell Biochem* 2004; **260**: 49-53.
- 120. Murray JT, Campbell DG, Peggie M, Mora A, Cohen P. Identification of filamin C as a new physiological substrate of PKBα using KESTREL. *Biochem J* 2004; **384**: 489-494.
- 121. Tigges U, Koch B, Wissing J, Jockusch BM, Ziegler WH. The F-actin cross-linking and focal adhesion protein filamin A is a ligand and in vivo substrate for protein kinase C alpha. *J Biol Chem* 2003; **278**: 23561-23569.
- 122. Woo MS, Ohta Y, Rabinovitz I, Stossel TP, Blenis J. Ribosomal S6 kinase (RSK) regulates phosphorylation of filamin A on an important regulatory site. *Mol Cell Biol* 2004; **24**: 3025-3035.
- 123. Garcia E, Stracher A, Jay D. Calcineurin dephosphorylates the C-terminal region of filamin in an important regulatory site: a possible mechanism for filamin mobilization and cell signaling. *Arch Biochem Biophys* 2006; **446**: 140-150.

- 124. Raynaud F, Jond-Necand C, Marcilhac A, Furst D, Benyamin Y. Calpain 1-gamma filamin interaction in muscle cells: a possible in situ regulation by PKC-α. *Int J Biochem Cell Biol* 2006; **38**: 404-413.
- 125. Beatham J, Romero R, Townsend SK, Hacker T, van der Ven PF, Blanco G. Filamin C interacts with the muscular dystrophy KY protein and is abnormally distributed in mouse KY deficient muscle fibres. *Hum Mol Genet* 2004; **13**: 2863-2874.
- 126. Umeda T, Kouchi Z, Kawahara H, *et al.* Limited proteolysis of filamin is catalyzed by caspase-3 in U937 and Jurkat cells. *J Biochem (Tokyo)* 2001; **130**: 535-542.
- 127. Bachmann AS, Howard JP, Vogel CW. Actin-binding protein filamin A is displayed on the surface of human neuroblastoma cells. *Cancer Sci* 2006; **97**: 1359-1365.
- 128. Yamamoto T, Sato T, Sugita H. Antifilamin, antivinculin, and antitropomyosin antibodies in myasthenia gravis. *Neurology* 1987; **37**: 1329-1333.
- 129. Peutz-Kootstra CJ, Hansen K, De Heer E, Abrass CK, Bruijn JA. Differential expression of laminin chains and anti-laminin autoantibodies in experimental lupus nephritis. *J Pathol* 2000; **192**: 404-412.